Metaphysics and Method in Dimensional Analysis, 1914-1917

May 4, 2023

Abstract

Philosophers of science have largely ignored a foundational and powerful method for physics, dimensional analysis. This paper investigates the methodological and metaphysical foundations of dimensional analysis as they came to salience in a debate last century. In particular, the failed attempt of Richard Tolman to install the principle of similitude—the relativity of size—as the founding principle of dimensional analysis both clarifies the method (and limits) of dimensional analysis and articulates two metaphysical positions regarding quantity dimensions. One position is quantity dimension fundamentalism. This combines a substantival realism with a commitment to a construction principle: there is a set of objectively fundamental quantity dimensions which provide a basis for the construction of derived quantity dimensions. The opposing position, developed primarily by Bridgman, is quantity dimension conventionalism. Bridgman's conventionalism combines an anti-realism regarding quantity dimensions with a denial of an objectively determined set of basic quantity dimensions. These metaphysical issues were left somewhat unsettled. It is shown here that both of these positions face serious problems: fundamentalism faces epistemological issues regarding our knowledge of the basic quantity dimensions, failing to be properly connected to scientific practice; conventionalism fails to take seriously the empirical constraints on chosen dimensional systems and fails to make dimensional analysis *explanatory*. In their place I put forward an alternative position which saves what is right in both: quantity dimension functionalism. This functionalism allots quantity dimensions a structural, nomological reality and is found to cohere well with their formal structure, allowing for a synthesis of two methodological conceptions of dimensional analysis that *prima facie* are in tension: that dimensional analysis is a *logical* method and that dimensional analysis provides *explanations*.

Contents

1	Introduction		3	
	1.1	Dimensional Analysis in Action	3	
	1.2	Dimensional Analysis as Logic	5	
	1.3	Dimensional Systems and Unit Systems	8	
	1.4	Metaphysical Questions	10	
2	A Debate in Three Parts			
	2.1	Contextualizing Dimensional Analysis in the Wake of Relativity	15	
	2.2	Tolman v. Buckingham	17	
	2.3	Tolman v. Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa	20	
	2.4	Tolman v. Bridgman	24	
	2.5	Verdicts	28	
3	Three Metaphysics of Quantity Dimensions			
	3.1	The Generalized Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky Paradox: The Nature of Dimensional Ex-		
		planations	31	
	3.2	Functionalism: Best of Both Worlds?	36	
	3.3	Changing the Basis of Mechanical Dimension Space	36	
4	Conclusion		39	
Re	References			

1 Introduction

This paper studies a dispute about the methodological foundations of dimensional analysis in order to clarify its *metaphysical* foundations. In particular, consideration of the debate started by the failed attempt of Richard Tolman to install the principle of similitude—the relativity of size—as the founding principle of dimensional analysis both clarifies the method (and limits) of dimensional analysis and articulates two metaphysical positions regarding the status of quantity dimensions. One view, which I call fundamentalism, holds that the basic quantity dimensions are metaphysically robust and fundamental natural kinds. Another view, conventionalism, holds that the basic quantity dimensions has no metaphysical significance but serves as a guide to merely formal unit conversions. Objections to both positions presented in the historical debate are found to have (limited) validity and a third, alternative position, functionalism, is introduced. Quantity dimension functionalism is found to cohere well with the formal structure of quantity dimensions and allows for a synthesis of two methodological conceptions of dimensional analysis that *prima facie* are in tension: that dimensional analysis is a *logical* method and that dimensional analysis provides *explanations*.

The historical discussion will be restricted to the debate prior to Bridgman's landmark *Dimensional Analysis* and will focus largely on an exchange between Bridgman and Tolman.¹ Other significant contributors to the debate, Edgar Buckingham and Tatiana Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa, cannot be given their full due. Connections to general, foundational, and contemporary issues in the metaphysical and mathematical foundations of dimensional analysis will be spun out of this narrative.

In what remains of this introduction, I will introduce dimensional analysis as a method for problem solving in physics, clarify its role as a logical method, and clarify an all important and not often made distinction between unit systems and dimensional systems. This introduction provides all the necessary background for the rest of the paper to follow.

1.1 Dimensional Analysis in Action

Dimensional analysis is well known to even beginning students in physics, though explicit instruction in the method is far from universal. Dimensional analysis finds use in (often heuristic) arguments in fundamental physics and in technical engineering applications alike. Let's consider an example of (standard) dimensional analysis in action.

Say we are tasked with deriving the equation for the period of oscillation, t, of an arbitrary pendulum. We assume that the system can be adequately described in terms of the following quantities: the mass of the pendulum, m, the length of the pendulum, l, and the constant acceleration

¹In this way it differs from the brief but more comprehensive account of the debates regarding dimensional analysis in Walter (1990). Her account is more comprehensive in that it covers the debates before and after *Dimensional Analysis*, but it is more myopic in its focus on Bridgman—Rightly so, as Walter's book is a biography of Bridgman.

of gravity, g^{2} Next we assume that these quantities are all reducible to mechanical dimensions such that:

$$[t] = T$$
$$[m] = M$$
$$[l] = L$$
$$[g] = LT^{-2}.$$

The square brackets are a function from quantities to their dimensions, here given in terms of the basic mechanical dimensions, mass, length, and time (capital un-italicized letters denote dimensions).³

We can restate the problem as that of finding the form the of the function f such that t = f(m, l, g), and so . We assume that this function f takes the form of a monomial $km^{\alpha}l^{\beta}g^{\gamma}$, with numerical scale factor k.⁴ With these assumptions, the orthodox founding principle of dimensional analysis requires that [t] = f([m], [l], [g]). This is the principle of dimensional homogeneity:

(The Principle of Dimensional Homogeneity) Every representationally adequate physical equation is dimensionally homogeneous, and an equation is dimensional homogeneous iff the quantity terms⁵ on each side have the same dimension.⁶

The principle of dimensional homogeneity therefore defines a set of linear equations to be solved for the *exponents* that t has each of the indicated basic quantity dimensions,

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{M} &: \mathbf{1}\alpha + \mathbf{0}\beta + \mathbf{0}\gamma = \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{L} &: \mathbf{0}\alpha + \mathbf{1}\beta + \mathbf{1}\gamma = \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{T} &: \mathbf{0}\alpha + \mathbf{0}\beta - 2\gamma = \mathbf{1}, \end{split}$$

where the Greek variables stand for the exponents of the variables in the monomial and their coefficients are the exponent of the indicated basic quantity dimension had by the corresponding

²This condition of "adequate description" is often called "completeness" (e.g. Buckingham 1914). That phrasing gives the wrong idea. Dimension analysis requires only that all of the *relevant* quantities are considered, many quantities that are also descriptive of the system (indeed there is an infinity of them) are excluded due to irrelevance or redundancy, etc. In this way dimensional analysis is a modeling practice (see Pexton 2014).

³There is a slightly different convention, following Maxwell (2002), in which [L] represents the length dimension rather than L, etc.

⁴This is due to Bridgman's (1931) lemma, see Berberan-Santos and Pogliani (1999) and Jalloh (Forthcoming) for discussion.

⁵Each of these terms are monomials of quantity variables (or constants) and dimensionless scale factors, addition and subtraction distinguish terms. This captures the intuition that it makes no sense to add a length to a mass or to subtract a force from a velocity, etc.

⁶This principle is first made explicit by Fourier in his *Théorie Analytique de la Chaleur*: "It must now be remarked that every undetermined magnitude or constant has one dimension proper to itself, and that the terms of one and the same equation could not be compared, if they had not the same exponent of dimension." (Fourier 1878, 128) For more on the geometrical roots of dimensional analysis see De Clark (2017) and Roche (1998).

quantities m, l, and g. By inspection $\alpha = 0$. Now with two equations and two variables (β and γ) we find the solution to be $\beta = 1/2$ and $\gamma = -1/2$, so

$$t=k\sqrt{\frac{l}{g}}$$

where k is some undetermined dimensionless constant. QED.⁷

1.2 Dimensional Analysis as Logic

Dimensional analysis was commonly thought of as a *logical* method by those who developed its foundations (see also Gibbings 1982). I've attempted, in the demonstration above, to make the logical character of dimensional analysis evident by distinguishing assumptions which draw upon our prior physical knowledge and the workings of dimensional analysis itself. In discussing his foundational paper on dimensional analysis (Buckingham 1914), Buckingham wrote:

Some three or four years ago, having occasion to occupy myself with practical hydroand aerodynamics, I at once found that I needed to know more about the method in order to use it with confidence for my own purposes...

I had therefore, as it were, to write an elementary textbook on the subject for my own education. My object has been to reduce the method to a mere algebraic routine of general applicability, making it clear that Physics came in only at the start in deciding what variables should be considered, and that the rest was a necessary consequence of the physical knowledge used at the beginning; thus distinguishing sharply between what was *assumed*, either hypothetically or from observation, and what was mere logic and therefore certain. (Buckingham to Rayleigh, November 15 1915)⁸

It is clear from this that Buckingham understood dimensional analysis as a logical method insofar as it was certain and so did not depend on any further empirical claims, i.e. *a priori*. Modeling dimensional analysis on deductive logic, we can say that it provides a form of valid argument (more abstractly, transformation rules): *if* such-and-such quantities have such and such dimensions, relative to a dimensional system (see next section), *then* they are related by so-and-so functions.⁹ In

⁷Such derivations can be done more systematically by way of the Π -theorem, a fundamental result of dimensional analysis, which informs us that for any system the number of quantities that describe the system, N, and number of basic dimensions from which the dimensions of those quantities are derived, B, determine the number of dimensionless Π -terms (Π for products of powers of the N quantities) which are sufficient to describe the system: N - B. Given that there are four variables and three basic quantity dimensions (M, L, and T), one such dimensionless Π term is needed to describe this pendulum example, the ratio of the period to the function f (i.e. $\sqrt{\frac{l}{g}}$). The Π -theorem is discussed in more somewhat more detail and references are provided in §2.2.

⁸Courtesy of the American Institute of Physics, Niels Bohr Library and Archives, MP 2017-2296; 33.

⁹That the generation of Π -terms and so functional relations can be computed completely and without arbitrariness is shown in Gibbings (2011). That does not mean, of course, that in ordinary practice there is not an art in determining which Π -terms and so functional relations are of interest for the relevant system.

our extended post-logical-empiricism hangover, such a distinction may seem hopeless, and worse, old-fashioned—we cannot accept Buckingham's conception of dimensional analysis.¹⁰

Here I'd like to rehabilitate an idea of dimensional analysis as logic, by abandoning Buckingham's epistemic conception of logic, while accepting that it stands apart from ordinary physics in an important way. The relations between dimensional analysis and experiment are too complex to segregate dimensional analysis from empirical assumptions, but there is still a sense in which dimensional analysis stands above (or below) the ordinary practice of physics in a way similar to relative standing of logic and ordinary reasoning. For this rehabilitation, I will draw on Gil Sagi's (2021) recent defense of an exceptionalist conception of logic on an epistemic basis, like that it is a priori, that is now so unfashionable after Quine (1951). In adding dimensional analysis to the roster of methodological disciplines, I am accepting the invitation left open by Sagi that "[p]erhaps there are other methodological disciplines targeting scientific practice" (2021, 9741). I offer the claim that dimensional analysis is the methodological science peculiar to quantitative science, here narrowly considered as peculiar to quantitative physical science, and so can synonymously be understood as the logic of quantities.

What is a methodological discipline? We may do well to start with the characterization given by Sagi:

As a start, by a methodological discipline, I mean a discipline that produces tools, methods or a methodology for some practice. I take a method to be a systematic procedure or system of rules for carrying out a practice. There may be methods for very specific practices (measuring the distance between the earth and the moon, solving differential equations) or general methods advising a whole discipline (how to conduct a scientific experiment, how to prove a mathematical theorem)... A methodology, in general, is aimed at a higher level of scientific practice, as it concerns the production and selection of scientific theories. A methodology, I assume, may give rise to a method (for, e.g., theory choice) or consist of a compendium of methods (for reasoning in science). (Sagi 2021, 9736)

A methodological discipline is defined *relationally* to what we may call a *client* discipline. The methodological discipline aids practitioners in aligning their scientific practice to the aims of their first-order client discipline. Put differently, the aims of a methodological discipline are to ensure that the products of some client discipline (e.g. theories or models) meet the internal aims of that client

¹⁰In a later letter to Rayleigh on January 7 1916, Buckingham already expresses his feeling that his methodological strictures chafed against the zeitgeist: "It is evidently desirable that this subject should receive a clear exposition. Tolman does not, I imagine, care much for the distinctions between known facts, assumptions made for the sake of building up theories, and purely logical operations on these facts or assumptions. And it seems that many of the very clever rising generation of physicists have much the same feeling. I, on the other hand, regard these distinctions as very essential to clear thinking and sound progress." (p 6)

discipline (e.g. prediction, explanation). Here I am proposing that dimensional analysis has physics as a client discipline (among others)—dimensional analysis provides principles and derivational techniques that allow physicists to check the validity of their quantitative equations and to efficiently derive new ones.¹¹

What is the relation between a methodological discipline and a client discipline? One intriguing characterization of the relation between the two that Sagi gives involves an extension of the use-mention distinction: client disciplines *use* tools, methods, and concepts that are *mentioned* (e.g. criticized, constructed) by the corresponding methodological discipline. While physics uses concepts of quantity, principles of homogeneity, and dimensional systems, it is left for dimensional analysis to discuss the nature of quantities, justify and determine the consequences of dimensional homogeneity (e.g. the II-theorem), and elaborate and distinguish dimensional systems.¹² It is important that this exceptionalist, relational conception of methodological disciplines does not lapse into a sort of epistemic foundationalism as attacked by Quine. We can capture both the special position of a methodological discipline and its revisability by distinguishing two phases of research:

(Business as Usual) The methodological discipline constructs, describes, and regiments the techniques and concepts used by the client discipline. The rules set by the methodological discipline exert normative force on the practitioners of the client discipline, when there is a discrepancy, the principles set by the methodological principle take precedence.

(Negotiation) First order problems or developments in the client discipline lead to a reconsideration of the principles of the methodological discipline and the relationship between the two—neither discipline takes normative priority to the other.

In the Business as Usual phase the client-provider relation is as expected, the methodological discipline provides tools and method which hold normative force over the practices of the client discipline—a equation of physics found to violate dimensional homogeneity is an equation to be corrected (or at least used with great care in special circumstances). In the Negotiation phase, usual business is disrupted, internal pressures from the client discipline (e.g. empirical results, paradoxes) lead to adjustments in the methodological principle and even shifts in what aspects of the relevant scientific practice belong to which discipline. The historical episode to be considered here is usefully described in these terms: In the early twentieth century, pragmatic matters (above all the development of airplanes) lead to a formalized business deal between the nascent methodological discipline of dimensional analysis and the physical sciences. While this deal quickly came to be "business as usual", Tolman attempted in 1914 to renegotiate the deal. Inspired by radical

 $^{^{11}}$ A similar distinction between "framed" and "framing" inquiry has been articulated and defended by Henne (2023).

¹²A closely related and analogous methodological discipline is metrology, which provides the (experimental) physicist with units of measurement, values for constants, rules for error propagation, etc. Metrology is an important case to consider as the divide between the methodological discipline and the client disciplines has there become sociologically and institutionally regimented in a clarifying way.

developments in the client discipline, physics, Tolman attempted to augment the foundations of the methodological discipline with a new relativity principle and thereby provide new constraints on the client discipline. While Tolman's negotiation failed, it made explicit many implicit aspects of the initial deal between dimensional analysis and physics, some which have still yet to be fully clarified. In the next subsection I clarify an important aspect of the usual deal and raise one issue left to be negotiated: To what extent are features of our dimensional systems objective?

1.3 Dimensional Systems and Unit Systems

Dimensional analysis depends on some assumptions regarding physical quantities. They must form a complete dimensional system, meaning that the complete set of quantities are reducible to products of powers of fundamental units multiplied by a numerical scale factor:¹³

$$Q_i = k_i u_a^{\alpha} u_b^{\beta} u_c^{\gamma} \dots$$

 Q_i is some arbitrary quantity. k_i is some numerical factor. u_x is some fundamental unit. The Greek exponents are known as dimensions, following Fourier (1878).¹⁴ Each basic unit is assigned a basic dimension. For example, in a mechanical dimensional system,

$$m = u_{\rm M}$$
$$l = u_{\rm L}$$
$$t = u_{\rm T}$$

where l, m, and t are arbitrary mass, length, and time quantities, e.g. a kilogram, a meter, and second. Each of these units have a basic dimension,

$$[m] = M$$
$$[l] = L$$
$$[t] = T$$

which, in abstraction from the actual units, we can use to derive the dimension of all other mechanical quantities. Hence dimensional systems, which are determined by the basic dimensions, are more coarse-grained than unit systems. For each dimensional system there is arbitrarily large set of logically possible coherent unit systems which are all inter-convertible and hence form what I will call a "dimensional group".¹⁵ For example, the dimensions of force, F, and the dimensions of velocity,

 $^{^{13}\}mathrm{See}$ Bridgman (1931) and Berberan-Santos and Pogliani (1999) for proofs.

¹⁴This sometimes leads to expressions like "has exponent d in dimension X" which are equivalent to expressions like "has dimension X^d".

V, are given so:¹⁶

$$[F] = \mathrm{MLT}^{-2}$$
$$[V] = \mathrm{LT}^{-1}$$

These dimensional formulae correspond to definitions of mechanical units:

$$f = k_f m l t^{-2}$$
$$v = k_v l t^{-1}.$$

For a *coherent* system of mechanical units $k_f = k_v = 1$.¹⁷ We can distinguish basic quantities, which have dimensional exponent 1 in only one of the basic dimensions, and derived quantities, which have arbitrary dimension in any of the basic dimension. Basic quantities are measured by fundamental units and derived quantities are measured by defined units. The dimensions of the derived quantities encode formal relations between them and the basic quantities. These relations are formal because they identify the transformation relations between derived quantities upon changes in the fundamental units.

For any derived mechanical quantity, Q, its defined unit, q, will be a monomial function of the fundamental units, just as described above:

$$q = m^{\alpha} l^{\beta} t^{\gamma}$$

The Greek dimensional exponents determine how the defined unit changes with arbitrary scalar transformations of the fundamental units:

$$\frac{q'}{q} = \left(\frac{m'}{m}\right)^{\alpha} \cdot \left(\frac{l'}{l}\right)^{\beta} \cdot \left(\frac{t'}{t}\right)^{\gamma}$$

where the primed units are the new units. If we halve the fundamental time unit, 2t' = t, and leave the mass and length units unchanged, for example, the unit of force, f, will quadruple because

¹⁶Italicized capital letters are variables for quantities, I will, for the remainder of this section, retain lowercase variables for units. Unitalicized capital letters represent dimensions.

¹⁷The usage of the terminology "complete" and "coherent" varies widely. I am also here making a distinction between dimensional and unit systems that is not usually made, though see Abraham (1933). I reserve "complete" for dimensional systems with a reduction base as I go on to describe. I reserve "coherent" for any unit system of a complete dimensional system such that the derivative quantities are defined with dimensionless scale factors $k_i = 1$. Complete equations, which are interpreted according to a complete dimensional system, are unit-invariant (in algebraic form) for any coherent unit system of *that* dimensional system. This captures the lessons of Grozier (2020), though he does not make the distinctions I make, as the mistakes he diagnoses could be avoided by the recognition of the distinction between dimensional systems and the more fine-grained unit systems.

 $\gamma_f = -2$ and the velocity unit, v, will double because $\gamma_v = -1$:

$$\frac{f'}{f} = \left(\frac{m'}{m}\right)^1 \cdot \left(\frac{l'}{l}\right)^1 \cdot \left(\frac{t'}{t}\right)^{-2} = \left(\frac{2t}{t}\right)^{-2} = \frac{1}{4}$$
$$\frac{v'}{v} = \left(\frac{m'}{m}\right)^0 \cdot \left(\frac{l'}{l}\right)^1 \cdot \left(\frac{t'}{t}\right)^{-1} = \left(\frac{2t}{t}\right)^{-1} = \frac{1}{2}$$

The use and operation of these unit transformation rules and their duality with dimensional formulae are uncontroversial. While much of the methods that dimensional analysis provides to physics are uncontroversial, there remains controversy regarding the *meaning* of its subject matter, quantity dimensions and dimensional formulae.

One interpretation of dimensional analysis harks back to Buckingham's conception of dimensional analysis as a *formal* logic concerned with conventionally decided transformation rules on defined or stipulated "objects". Ultimately dimensional formulae are understood to be formal, rules for the use of units and numerical representations of quantities, which are purely conventional. On this reading, representations of dimensions like M are purely syntactic shorthand for change ratios like m'/m. The basis of a dimensional system and the corresponding formulae for derived dimensions are reducible to rules of translation between ultimately conventional unit systems that regiment our practice of assigning numbers to objects and systems.

There is a competing interpretation of dimensional analysis that holds quantity dimensions to be entities in their own right, irreducible to mere convention and formal rules. On this view dimensional formulae do not only represent unit transformation rules but reveal the metaphysical character of quantities. Not only is a unit of force defined, but a *quantity* of force is *constructed* or *constituted* by the dimensions of mass, length, and time. On this view it is as if the basic dimensions are the fundamental substances from which the more complex derivative quantity dimensions are composed.¹⁸

In order to further explicate and critically examine these two interpretations of dimensional analytic methods and objects, I will set them against questions regarding the objectivity of the two main features of dimensional systems discussed here: basic quantity dimensions and dimensional formulae.

1.4 Metaphysical Questions

In the debate to be considered a number of metaphysical questions get raised and several metaphysical positions are articulated in response to them. First there is an ontological question, raised in the last section: Are quantity dimensions metaphysically real? I wish to retain this question in this gross form as to not get prematurely distracted by question in the metaphysics of properties. Dimensional

¹⁸This controversy continues to today, with Skow (2017) arguing against the interpretation of dimensional formulae as denoting constitution relations.

realists answer yes: there is some sort of ontic property that corresponds to e.g. mass that differs from that of e.g. volume. Dimensional anti-realists answer no: quantity dimensions are exhausted by the formal rules given by dimensional analysis for the transformations of units, i.e. dimensional formulae represent unit-change ratios and nothing more. Both the realist and anti-realist positions can be further speciated by consideration of another metaphysical question: Is there a set of objectively basic quantity dimensions (for a given dimensional system)? There is lurking complexity in this question as well; we can distinguish the question of whether there are some particular quantity dimensions that are objectively basic and whether there is some weaker restriction, like cardinality, on the set of basic dimensions. These subquestions will be addressed in what follows, but for coming to the set of metaphysical positions to be consider we need only consider the gross question. The dimensional realist who answers yes, there is a set of objectively basic quantity dimensions, is the quantity dimension fundamentalist, a position articulated in this debate by Tolman. The dimensional realist who answers no is a functionalist, a position I will articulate and defend at the end of this paper. On the anti-realist side, there is the operationalist, who accepts an objectively basic set of quantity dimensions on an epistemic basis, rather than a metaphysical one. This position will not be considered here, as it lies outside of the historical scope of this essay.¹⁹ A dimensional anti-realist that rejects an objective dimensional basis is a thoroughgoing conventionalist—Bridgman articulates this position in opposition to Tolman. The relationships between these metaphysical positions and the questions which they answer are summarized in the following flowchart.



Figure 1: Flow chart through the logical space of quantity dimensions metaphysics.

As I will show, both fundamentalism and conventionalism about quantity dimensions are articulated and defended in the years 1914-1917. A third view, functionalism is presented here as a synthesis of the two, responsive to problems to both historical positions.²⁰

¹⁹The operationalist's basis is determined by the primitive, *direct*, measurement operations that we can perform. Different authors disagree on what dimensions meet this experimental criterion, e.g. fundamental mass vs fundamental force (see, e.g. Gibbings 2011).

²⁰Dialectically, one may find this division of the logical space similar to that in Skow (2017). The analogy would be that Skow's positivist stands in for my conventionalist, his contructivist for my fundamentalist, and his definitional connectionist for my functionalist. There are some differences: Skow's definitional connectionist is

Quantity dimension fundamentalism combines a substantival realism²¹ with a commitment to a construction principle: there is a set of objectively fundamental quantity dimensions which provide a basis for the construction of derived quantity dimensions.²²

(Fundamentalism) The basic quantity dimensions are natural kinds. These kinds are objectively determined independently of the dimensional system we in fact use.

Fundamentalism is just a quantitative counterpart to realism regarding natural kinds, which is common in certain philosophical ecosystems (largely following D. Lewis 1983).²³ These natural kinds are supposed to "cut nature at the joints" in a way independent of human conventions while avoiding the inelegance of grue and similar mongrel properties. This also means that the nature of derived quantity dimensions are completely determined by dimensional formulae, which take on a metaphysical significance beyond their role in guiding unit transformations, e.g. the metaphysical nature of force is described by $[F] = F = MLT^{-2}$. For the (putative) basic quantity dimensions, e.g. mass, such formulae are trivial, which points to the basic quantity dimensions having intrinsic essences or quiddities. Whether the derivative quantity dimensions have their own intrinsic quiddities that stand in some sort of grounding relation with the basic dimension quiddities or else are constituted by and "nothing over and above" the basic dimension quiddities depends on the conception of metaphysical construction one adopts, such fine-grained differences are of no concern here.

The major alternative metaphysical position to fundamentalism was most extensively articulated by Percy Bridgman (1916). Bridgman's conventionalism combines an anti-realism regarding quantity dimensions with a denial of there being any objectively determined set of basic quantity dimensions:

(Conventionalism) Quantity dimensions are purely formal devices that serve as shorthand for unit transformation rules.²⁴ Being decided by convention, there is no objectively determined set of basic quantity dimensions, nor any objectively determined number of them.

also a fundamentalist as they are committed to non-relativity, the position that there is an objectively determined basis for our dimensional system. That said, Skow's definitional connectionist comes closer to my functionalist in that he describes quantity dimensions as independent things that are necessarily connected (Skow 2017, 194). An appreciation of the full force of conventionalist symmetries would lead Skow's definitional connectionist to drop the ideas of unique real definitions of derivative dimensions, and so essences of dimensions in general, yielding a functionalist account. A direct confrontation of our arguments will have to be postponed.

 $^{^{21}}$ I say this to emphasize that this is realism regarding dimensions *qua* substances or natural kinds, as opposed to the functionalist realism I will defend, in which dimensions are something like nomological roles.

²²I do not probe into different metaphysical accounts of this construction or reduction. I take the relation to at least be as strong as supervenience and further is completely described by the vector space representation of quantity dimensions, see §3.3.

²³Indeed if, as under most versions of natural kinds metaphysics, the natural kinds supposed are those necessary to establish physics and if physics is essentially quantitative, property fundamentalism just is quantity dimension fundamentalism (e.g. Sider 2011, who generalizes "natural kinds" to "structure").

²⁴I.e. change ratios, see Abraham (1933) Grozier (2020).

On this view, unintuitive (or even "unnatural") quantities like jerk (the derivative of acceleration) may serve as a basic dimension just as well as length or time might. Further, the *number* of basic dimensions is a matter of convention, with the elimination or addition of basic quantity dimensions being compensated by a respective elimination or addition of fundamental dimensional constants (see $\S3.1$).

As will be shown, both of these positions face serious problems: fundamentalism faces epistemological issues regarding our knowledge of the fundamental quantity dimensions, failing to be properly connected to scientific practice; conventionalism fails to take seriously the empirical constraints on chosen dimensional systems and fails to make dimensional analysis *explanatory*. This paper closes with an exhibition of a third position which accommodates the surviving aspects of each position:

(Functionalism) Quantity dimensions are not natural kinds, with essential, intrinsic, or substantival natures but are rather are structural. A quantity dimension is a quantity role in the the laws. A quantity dimension is what is invariant under all of the conventionalist transformations—the ratios of dimensional exponents between quantity dimensions.²⁵

By retaining some metaphysical heft, nomological rather than ontological, the functionalist allows for dimensional analysis to be genuinely explanatory—dimensional equations describe the necessary structural relations between properties of physical systems. For the conventionalist, the similarity of distinct systems captured by dimensional analysis is merely a quirk of our measurement system and cannot be attributed to the natures of the systems but merely the unit invariant form of the laws that we have *chosen* to adopt. But the functionalist is also able to capture the conventionalist intuition regarding the absence of an objectively determined basis for a dimensional system: Whether force or mass is treated as basic, it will always be the case that scalings of one will imply scalings of other to the same degree. Scalings of length will correspond to second degree (i.e. squared) scalings of area, and so on.

The context in which the question of the metaphysics of dimensions first came to light was in a debate a regarding which of two principles, the principle of dimensional homogeneity or the principle of similitude, is the fundamental principle of dimensional analysis:

(The Principle of Similitude) The fundamental entities out of which the physical universe is constructed are of such a nature that from them a miniature universe could be constructed exactly similar in every respect to the present universe. (Tolman 1914a, 244, his emphasis)²⁶

 $^{^{25}}$ By having the exponential ratios be the essence of quantity dimensions, the functionalist nicely coheres with the first formal specification of dimension by Fourier (1878). However, the functionalist holds that these power relations are representations of some nomological relations and is not limited to our mathematical representations of physical systems.

²⁶A major warning is to be heeded here. In this paper "the principle of similitude" or "the method of similitude" refers to uses of *Tolman's* principle. More generally "similarity methods" are just another term for using traditional dimensional analysis based on the principle of dimensional homogeneity and proportionality principles (see Sterrett).

Tolman's principle of similitude was inspired by the relativity theory (see next section). Tolman conceptualized his principle of similitude as a relativity principle, the relativity of size (or length scale). Tolman assumes, as Poincaré did before him, that a universal scale transformation of lengths ought to be an empirical symmetry, e.g. a doubling of all the lengths overnight would not be empirically detectable. Operationalizing this transformation as a scaling of the length *unit*, Tolman relies on the light postulate (spatializing time) and Coulomb's law (linking the transformation to properties of matter) to spell out the corresponding transformations required in other quantity dimensions to preserve the symmetry (details appear in the next section). As it turns out, Tolman's principle of similitude is false, owing to its conflict with the Newtonian Gravity and the relevant confirming evidence thereof—This was pointed out almost immediately by Buckingham (1914) and amplified by Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1916b) and Bridgman (1916). Tolman himself thought a new theory of gravity was imminent.²⁷ The falsity of Tolman's principle is irrelevant to my concern here, which is the way the methodological debate raised the questions about the metaphysical foundations

of dimensional analysis discussed above. So the central question of the debate from my perspective is this: Modulo falsity, does the principle of similitude have any claim to being methodologically prior to the principle of dimensional homogeneity? As this gets cashed out in the debate: Is there a class of problems in which the principle of similitude can be applied and the principle of dimensional homogeneity fails to apply or applies but provides less informative solutions?

2 A Debate in Three Parts

In this section I discuss the debate surrounding Tolman's principle of similitude in three parts, roughly in historical order. Each subsection deals with a dialogue between Tolman and an interlocutor: Edgar Buckingham, Tatiana Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa, and Percy Bridgman. Each dialogue brings forward the metaphysical issues latent in the methodological debate, but special attention is paid to the dialogue with Bridgman, which leads to explicit metaphysical accounts of quantity dimensions.

First a brief note on the scientific context for this debate is necessary. The concern with the foundations of dimensional analysis is connected to other radical changes in the foundations of physics in general.

^{2017).} At the risk of misunderstanding, I am sticking with the terminology used by those in the debate—though it is relatively clear that Buckingham (1914) intended to reclaim the terminology of similitude from Tolman. In the end Buckingham won out.

²⁷The relationship between Tolman's principle and the emergence of novel theories of gravity, let alone questions about the nomological nature of the constants (see §2.3), is much too large a topic to be dealt with here in any way. I will only note that Nordström (1915) developed a version of his scalar gravitational theory (an early competitor to GR) that is consistent with Tolman's principle. The development and significance of such a theory is left for future work.

2.1 Contextualizing Dimensional Analysis in the Wake of Relativity

This debate regarding the foundations of dimensional analysis was not about relativity, nor quantum mechanics.²⁸ That said, it is important for understanding the opening of this line of inquiry to understand some of the fundamental questions that were raised by relativity, which caused Tolman in particular to reconsider the very nature of physical quantities. Walter situates the development of dimensional analysis as part of a broader reckoning with the radical consequences of relativity theory:

[T]he dimensional analysis controversy revealed a generous amount of confusion about the meaning of relativity and measurement... Einstein's abrogation of the traditional meaning of measurement has demonstrated that the relationship between mathematics and physical reality had to be reconsidered. The dispute over dimensions was just one manifestation of a general concern that would be stated with more precision and politicized by the logical positivists. (Walter 1990, 84)²⁹

The following description of this broader context is based on Walter's more thorough accounting of the relevant foundational debates in the wake of relativity.

The special theory of relativity was met with great suspicion and disbelief when it was brought to the attention of American physicists—the promulgation and acceptance of the theory in America is due in no small part to the efforts of Gilbert N. Lewis and Richard C. Tolman in 1908.³⁰ In Lewis and Tolman's (1909) article, in American pragmatist fashion, describe the principle of relativity as grounded in the generalization of experimental facts—most importantly the Michelson-Morley experiment—and as a principle about what is *measurable*:

[Einstein] states as a law of nature that absolute uniform translatory motion can be neither measured nor detected. (G. N. Lewis and Tolman 1909, 712)

This is to say that only relative notion has "physical significance". This principle, combined with the postulate of the frame invariance of the speed of light, leads to shocking consequences of relativity

²⁸While beyond the scope of this work, see Semay and Willemyns (2021) for an initial look at the application of dimensional analysis to quantum mechanics. While Nordström (1915) moves the debate into one concerning a relativistic theory of gravity, this is not the primary concern of the dimensional analysts. See Porta Mana (2021) for a contemporary and systematic application of dimensional analysis to general relativity theory.

²⁹One of the broader trends—interrelated with the dimensions debate—is the search for a natural or ultimate and rationally determinable set of fundamental units. This I cannot discuss here, interested readers should consult Walter (1990).

³⁰They presented a paper "Non-Newtonian Mechanics and the Principle of Relativity" at the Christmas meeting of the American Physical Society in 1908, as stated by Kevles (1995, 90). However, I can find no trace of an article in *Physical Review* as he claims. The article (draft completed in May 1909) was published both in *Philosophical Magazine* and *The Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences* the following year with an inverted title: "The Principle of Relativity, and Non–Newtonian Mechanics". Here I cite the latter, American publication, a citation for the former can be found in Walter (1990). See also Goldberg (1984) and Goldberg (1987) on the American response to relativity and Lewis' and Tolman's roles.

theory, time dilation and length contraction. Lewis and Tolman's grounding of relativity and its consequences in measurement results leads them to an antirealist interpretation of such consequences:

Let us emphasize once more, that these changes in the units of time and length, as well as the changes in the units of mass, force, and energy which we are about to discuss, possess in a certain sense a purely factitious significance; although, as we shall show, this is equally true of other universally accepted physical conceptions. We are only justified of speaking of a body in motion when we have in mind some definite though arbitrarily chosen point as a point of rest. The distortion of a moving body is not a physical change in the body itself, but is a scientific fiction. (G. N. Lewis and Tolman 1909, 717)³¹

The contrast drawn is between what they take to be the Einsteinian point of view on these distortion effects and the real contraction of Lorentz.³² They describe these phenomena as changes in *units* and "in a certain sense psychological". Lewis and Tolman claim that the acceptance of these distortions is the cost of retaining our fundamental conceptions of physics. The psychological unreality of these distortions owes to the fact that their occurrence appears to depend on whether or not some observer considers herself at rest, a judgment lacking in objectivity due to the relativity principle.

The more proper evaluation of the situation is given in Lewis and Tolman's claim that absolute motion has no significance—dilation and contraction are artifacts of an arbitrarily chosen rest point, therby retaining something of our "fundamental conceptions". This is a common feature of symmetry arguments, which occurs in Tolman's argument for the principle of similitude as well as recent debates on quantity symmetries:³³ In arguing for the existence of a symmetry transformation and thereby the unreality of the supposed features of reality that vary under that symmetry, the basis for the symmetry argument seems to be undermined as there is no such feature to be transformed. In Einstein's case this is absolute velocities; In Tolman's case, with his supposed relativity principle, the principle of similitude, it is absolute lengths. This is of course only a matter of charitable interpretation and convenience in discourse: in either case any appearance of self-undermining conclusions can be removing by restating these relativity principles as statements about what objective structure there is. The theory of special relativity rejects any objective, frame-independent, velocity structure. Tolman's principle of similitude rejects any objective, absolute length magnitudes, which become dependent on a choice of comparative standard, analogous to how length quantity values (i.e. numbers) are relative to a choice of unit standard (i.e. a length defined to be represented by 1).

³¹The special theory of relativity was seen as upending our fundamental concepts of physical *quantities*—when Lewis and Tolman refer to "units" they are conflating the functions of units as reference quantities and as numerical fixed points. The terminology of units vs quantities vs magnitudes was not to be standardized for decades.

³²As well as Fitzgerald. Recent discussion stemming from Bell (1976) shows that the nature of length contraction and time dilation, or at least their proper ground, is still in question. See e.g. Brown and Pooley (1999).

 $^{^{33}}$ See Wolff (2020) and citations therein on the absolutism-comparativism debate in the metaphysics of quantity. The supposed mass doubling symmetry at the center of the debate is a direct analogue of Tolman's miniature universe transformation.

2.2 Tolman v. Buckingham

The inciting event is Tolman's (1914a) publication of "The Principle of Similitude" which puts forward a relativity principle—the relativity of size—as the founding principle of dimensional analysis.

(Relativity of Size) A global transformation of the length scale is both a dynamic and empirical symmetry—there is no objectively determined length scale.

Tolman proceeds by way of a thought experiment: consider two observers O and O' whose measurement standards, ergo their unit systems, stand in such a way that O' assigns the same numerical values to the counterpart quantities in a miniature universe as O assigns to quantities in their universe. Their length measurements, in the unit system of O, will have the relation l' = xl. From this and the acceptance of the speed of light postulate, their temporal measurements must also stand in the same relation: t' = xt. From assuming the invariance of other laws (e.g. Coulomb's law), Tolman derives a whole set of symmetry transformations:³⁴

Quantity Kind	Symmetry Transformation
Length	l' = xl
Time Duration	t' = xt
Velocity	v' = v
Acceleration	$a' = x^{-1}a$
Mass	$m' = x^{-1}m$
Force	$f' = x^{-2}f$
Energy	$U' = x^{-1}U$
Energy Density	$u' = x^{-4}u$
Electrical Charge	e' = e
Entropy	S' = S
Temperature	$T' = x^{-1}T$

From these results Tolman determined the functional form of several physical equations describing important physical phenomena: ideal gases, blackbody radiation, the electromagnetic field, and the electron (its mass-radius ratio and its radiation law).³⁵

In the same year Buckingham's landmark paper "On Physically Similar Systems" presents the most influential proof of the Π-theorem (a foundational theorem of dimensional analysis), and Buckingham argues that Tolman's principle is only a special case of his result. I will not here go through the derivation of the theorem.³⁶ Buckingham's statement of essential content of the theorem should be quoted:

³⁴Table selectively adapted from Tolman (1915), 226. Note the invariant quantities and the corresponding theoretical commitments of Tolman's principle: the constancy of the speed of light, electromagnetic theory, and the laws of thermodynamics.

³⁵Further, in another paper, Tolman (1914b) derived the equation for the specific heat of solids.

³⁶See Gibbings (1982, 2011), Sterrett (2009, 2017, 2021), and Pobedrya and Georgievskii (2006).

When absolute units are used, the validity of a complete physical equation is unaffected by changes in the fundamental units. Hence in changing from a system S to a similar system S' it is immaterial to the validity of the equation in question whether we do or do not retain our original fundamental units. If we alter the sizes of the fundamental units $[Q_1] \dots [Q_k]$ in the same ratios as the kinds of quantity $Q_1 \dots Q_k$ which they measure, the numerical value of any quantity of one of these kinds will be the same in both systems. And if we do not change the relations of the derived and fundamental units of our absolute system, every derived unit [P] will change in the same ratio as every quantity P of that kind, so that the numerical value of every quantity in the system Swill be equal to the numerical value of the corresponding quantity in the similar system S'. (Buckingham 1914, 354)³⁷

While Buckingham here follows the Maxwellian fashion of discussing dimensional analysis in terms of invariance of "complete" equations under transformations of the fundamental units, we can understand his claim here as a generalization of Tolman's similarity principle. Given a coherent or absolute unit system, the relations between basic and derived quantities are defined such that arbitrary changes in the magnitudes of the basic quantities, including the fundamental units, *induce* changes in the derivative quantities, and the derived units, such that representationally adequate equations and dimensionally homogeneous equations, interpreted quantitatively or numerically remain true. This is done without stipulating a *particular* invariance with respect to transformations of the *length* quantities. In brief the theorem states thus: All physical equations are dimensional homogeneous and so can be put in the form:

$$A_1 + A_2 + \dots + A_N = 0,$$

where each A-term is a product of powers of the fundamental Q-terms (the basic quantities of the dimensional system, e.g. masses, lengths, and times) and each term has the same dimension: $[A_i] = [A_j]$. Therefore, subtracting A_N and then dividing through by $-A_N$ yields an equation with dimensionless Π -terms:³⁸

$$\Pi_1 + \Pi_2 + \dots + \Pi_{N-1} = 1.$$

These dimensionless Π -terms will be invariant under any change of numerical value (passive trans-

³⁷Walter's discussion contains a claim which requires correction. Walter distinguishes similitude, "a simple way to investigate the manner in which a change of scale affects the properties of physical systems", from dimensional homogeneity, which requires that "the operation of addition and the relationship of equality are valid only for objects [i.e. quantities] of the same kind [i.e. dimension]" (Walter 1990, 86–87). The claim to be criticized is that "Buckingham, like everyone else" conflated these two bits of dimensional reasoning. This claim is false: Buckingham (1914) clearly distinguishes similitude and dimensional homogeneity as he uses the principle of dimensional homogeneity to provide a proof of the II-theorem, which in turn defines a criterion for physical similarity. One follows from the other, but there is no indication that these are to be equated.

³⁸The dimensionless quantities and the theorem get their name from the fact that the dimensionless terms of the equation have the form of product-functions: $\Pi = \prod_{i=1}^{N} Q_i^{x_i}$.

formation) or *magnitude* (active transformation) of the fundamental units. Buckingham makes the case that Tolman's selection of speed, charge, and entropy as the invariants of the symmetries of his dimensional system is merely a specific realization of the general theorem, itself a consequence of dimensional homogeneity.³⁹ Buckingham goes on to show that his method solves the problems that Tolman's principle of similitude purports to, e.g. the ratio of the mass and radius of an electron. He also goes on to derive the essential inconsistency of Tolman's system and the gravitational law.

Tolman (1915) responds to Buckingham and argues that the Principle of Similitude is distinct from and superior to the Principle of Dimensional Homogeneity on grounds of the latter's *inapplicability* to systems with dimensional constants of unknown dimensionality. These are cases in which dimensional analysis necessitates the introduction of *dimensional* constants in order to make dimensionless products of quantities (i.e. II-terms). Consider Stefan's law, $u = aT^4$. By the lights of the dimensional analyst, *in advance of the establishment of the dimension of a*, the equation could have a different algebraic form, e.g. $u = aT^3$.

In this case, the dimensional analyst is tasked with determining a function that relates the energy density of a blackbody, u, and its absolute temperature, T. Their respective dimensions, $ML^{-1}T^{-2}$ and Θ , are incommensurable, so the principle of dimensional homogeneity is of no help. If the dimensional analyst was give the dimensions of the constant, a, which mediates relation between the two constant, dimensional homogeneity would then constrain the form of the functional relation between the two. If the dimensional analyst was given the form of the functional relationship between u and T, then dimensional homogeneity would constrain the dimensions of the mediating constant, a. Without either the dimensions of the mediating constant or the form of the function dimensional relations of the mediating constant, a. Without either the dimensions of the mediating constant or the form of the function dimensional homogeneous quantities, the dimensional analyst armed only with the principle of dimensional homogeneity can make no derivations.

On the contrary, the principle of similitude tells us that u must be numerically equivalent to its scale counterpart, u':⁴⁰

$$u = F(T) = u' = F(T') = x^4 F(x^{-1}T).$$

The solution for this equation requires taking temperature to the fourth power, and due to the ratio structure of the quantities involved, the equation is only fixed up to a scalar factor, a,⁴¹ yielding

³⁹Further: "The unnecessary introduction of new postulates into physics is of doubtful advantage, and it seems to me decidedly better, from the physicist's standpoint, not to drag in either electrons or relativity when we can get on just as well without them." (Buckingham 1914, 356) Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1916b) makes the same criticism. This can be understood as opposition to Tolman's attempt at renegotiating the lines between the dimensional analysis (a methodological discipline) and first order physical laws (which make up the client discipline).

⁴⁰Referring to the table above we see that u scales with x^4 and T with x^{-1} .

⁴¹One way to think about the nature of the functional results yielded by either form of dimensional analysis is that the results give the family of curves that corresponds to the function, but doesn't give you the value of the coefficients. Those are found by experiment (see Gibbings 1974; Gibbings 2011 on the relation of dimensional analysis to experiment).

Stefan's law:

 $u = aT^4.$

Now considerations of dimensional analysis non-arbitrarily yield the dimensions of the constant. As the dimensional analyst starts with neither the form of the equation nor the dimension of the constant, the principle of dimensional homogeneity is not applicable. If the dimensional analyst had the form of the law, the constraint of dimensional homogeneity would immediately yield the dimensions of the constant. If the dimensional analyst has the dimensions of the constant, the constraint of dimensional homogeneity would (up to a scale factor) determine the functional, algebraic form of the equation, as is usually done in dimensional derivations.

Tolman puts the relation of the two principles thus:

Where dimensional constants enter, the principle of dimensional homogeneity is of no avail in predicting the form of a relation, since we cannot tell beforehand what the dimensions of the constant are going to be. For such problems we must have recourse to the principle of similitude. On the other hand, when dimensional constants do not enter into the relation, although we may apply either principle, the principle of similitude is usually the less powerful since it merely prescribes invariance when the different measurements are multiplied by powers of a single arbitrary multiplier x, while the principle of dimensional homogeneity prescribes the more drastic requirement of invariance when the multiplications are carried out with a different arbitrary multiplier for each fundamental property. (Tolman 1915, 232)

The principle of dimensional homogeneity requires a wider range of symmetry transformations (it has a wider class of models, i.e. allows for mappings between worlds which would violate the laws under Tolman's principle of similitude) and so is the more powerful principle, but the principle of similitude applies to cases that the principle of dimensional homogeneity does not and so is more apt to be placed as the fundamental principle of dimensional analysis.

2.3 Tolman v. Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa

There is an interpretative issue that will bring us back to the metaphysical considerations at hand. Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa⁴² most clearly states an objection to Tolman's principle shared by the other

⁴²Walter's (1990) account of this historical debate is overly dismissive of Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa's contributions, especially her later, post-*Dimensional Analysis*, mathematical intervention (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1926), which is only described as "extensive and confusing" (Walter 1990, 101). This dismissal is unfortunately mirrored in responses by Bridgman (1926) and Campbell (1926)—though Bridgman includes Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1926) in the list of important references which have appeared in-between editions of *Dimensional Analysis*. (The list can be found in the preface to the revised edition.) A major reconsideration of her work in dimensional analysis is under development, but see also San Juan (1947), Palacios (1964), and Johnson (2018) for developments of her approach to dimensional analysis. See Uffink et al. (2021) for a more general reevaluation of her work in mathematics and physics.

respondents: The principle of similitude is merely a restricted version of the principle of dimensional homogeneity, and surely the more general principle is more fundamental. From the first paragraph:

An accurate analysis shows that Tolman's considerations possess at least a close connection with the reduction to a definite hypothesis of the conviction of the homogeneity [unit invariance]⁴³ of all the equations of physics, a conviction which is commonly used without any foundation. This is not the intention of the author, as appears from his third paper on the same subject, yet he really does nothing else but construct a system of dimensions of his own (indeed one that in some respects deviates from the C.G.S. system), and he examines all equations with a view to homogeneity *as regards this system of dimensions*. (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1916b, 1)

While Tolman (1916) rejects the presentation of his principle as determining a system of dimensions, he accepts the presentation of the relationship between the two principles: The principle of similitude involves a further empirical *ansatz* which is to be settled by the investigations into the nature of gravity, and the principle is to be given methodological priority due to its usefulness. His parting with Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa provides the opportunity to raise a distinction. When Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa states that Tolman is establishing a principle of homogeneity restricted to a special set of dimensions she is referring to *representational* dimensions—dimensions considered only as change-ratios for class on unit systems. When Tolman claims that this is not the case, he is considering *ontic* dimensions—dimensions considered as descriptions of the nature of the quantities defined in terms of their formulae.

(Representational Dimensions) Dimensions encode the transformations of numerical representations of quantities due to changes in unit systems. A quantity having a positive dimension of power n in mass means that the numerical value of that quantity will differ in unit systems by the ratio of their mass units to the nth power.

(Ontic Dimensions) Dimensions are properties of quantities in physical systems; they encode similarity relations between different systems. That two systems share quantities of like dimensions shows that they share some class of symmetry transformation.⁴⁴

We could just as well distinguish these as unit-dimensions and quantity-dimensions.⁴⁵ Representational dimensions are merely formal devices translating between unit conventions. As described

⁴³Homogeneity, i.e. unit invariance, is sometimes treated as the fundamental principle of dimensional analysis in lieu of dimensional homogeneity. Authors vary on which is to be taken as axiomatic and which is to be derived, but the cases in which unit invariance and dimensional homogeneity come apart are so few and spurious as to be dismissed for our purposes (cf. Bridgman 1931). I treat both approaches as the "dimensional homogeneity" approach. For more on the mathematical definition of homogeneity, see Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1926), San Juan (1947), and Palacios (1964).

⁴⁴This distinction is given by Johnson (2018), 105-112. A similar distinction between dimension-first and unit-first attempts to provide a mathematical model for the quantity calculus is noted by Raposo (2018). See also Sterrett (2009) for the connection between similarity relations and ontic quantity dimensions.

 $^{^{45}}$ This distinction became clearer in the 1930s, see Abraham (1933) and redacted.

before they are exhausted by the exponents in the change ratios of the dimension in question relative to the basic dimensions, e.g. [F] is shorthand for the unit transformation rule $\frac{f'}{f} = \left(\frac{m'}{m}\right)^1 \cdot \left(\frac{l'}{l}\right)^{-2}$. Ontic quantity dimensions, according to the fundamentalist at least, are intrinsic properties of physical quantities. Ontic dimensions cut up the world of quantities into natural kinds.

Insofar as Tolman is offering a different formal system upon which to base dimensional analysis, the diagnosis of Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa and others is correct, it is a restricted form of the orthodox system founded on the principle of dimensional homogeneity. The question then is whether the additional content used to restrict the symmetry class is worth having. On this count Tolman's principle fails, it involves too many substantive assumptions—it is committed to the relative *a priori* truth of dynamical principles like Coloumb's law and the light postulate,⁴⁶ which is inappropriate for a methodological discipline like dimensional analysis. To be clear, the a prioricity of these laws is inappropriate to dimensional analysis because they are thought to be empirical laws, i.e. capable of confirmation or disconfirmation, and dimensional analysis is to take on the role of a logic, whose claims are not to be questioned in the ordinary course of physics. As indicated above, the advent of relativity lead Tolman to believe this was *not* a time for physics as usual.

Setting aside for now the dispute over the meaning of "dimension", Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa argues that Tolman's similitude transformations should only be understood as *formal* or *representational*, that is *passive*, transformations, i.e. unit changes.⁴⁷ She places conditions on Tolman's active, *ontic* interpretation of these transformations as indicating actual changes in size, e.g. a miniature universe:

- (1) that a model universe in the sense defined above is possible,
- (2) that we possess all equations which are wanted for a full description of the whole universe,
- (3) that the latter condition is especially fulfilled by those equations which in the C.G.S. system serve to fix the dimensions of the different quantities. (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1916b, 4)

To these conditions she raises three objections. First, the unit transformation coefficients (or scale factors) for time, length, and mass (and so on) are fixed independently of any investigation into the possibility of such model universes. Second, the full description condition necessitates that the transformation coefficients (she also says, in quotes, the "dimensions") of the other quantities are fixed by the transformation so that definitions of novel quantities are invariant under such transformations—this unnecessarily reduces the total number of dimensions ("the number of degrees of freedom of the transformation", i.e. the number of independent, basic dimensions). Third, there

⁴⁶In the sense of having increased resistance to empirical disconfirmation—these laws are held closer to the center of the web of belief than otherwise accepted.

⁴⁷"The transition from the numbers x to x'_i may also be thought of in another way: instead of imagining measurements to be made with the same units in two different worlds, we may conceive the measurements to be carried out applying two different sets of units to the same objects ('in the same world')." (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1916b, 3)

is no reason to think that the current fundamental dimensions are sufficient to capture all of nature ("which should give a *necessary* reduction of the degrees of freedom" in the dimensional system), and in the case of Tolman's reduced set of the single dimension of length (for the mechanical quantities), it is insufficient to capture Newtonian gravity.⁴⁸

Tolman accepts Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa's presentation of the issue, with regards to the fact that his principle of similitude ensures invariance under the arbitrary transformation of only one quantity dimension (length) while her (and Buckingham's) principle is more generally arbitrary—the principle of dimensional homogeneity ensures invariance under aribrary transformations of five basic quantity dimensions (under the usual dimensional system incorporating thermodynamics and electromagnetism). As mentioned, Tolman does object to her characterization of his principle as determining another "system of dimensions" distinct from the then standard centimeter-gram-second system.⁴⁹ Tolman further expresses a realist, metaphysically robust account of what a system of dimensions is:

The dimensions of a quantity may be best regarded, I believe, as a shorthand statement of the definition of that kind of quantity in terms of certain fundamental kinds of quantity, and hence also as an expression of the essential physical nature of the quantity in question. If, for example, we define force as mass times acceleration, the dimensions of force will be $[mlt^{-2}]$ and this may be regarded as a shorthand recapitulation of the definition of force in terms of mass, length and time, and also as an expression of the essential physical nature of force. (Tolman 1916)

Tolman argues that the second principle invoked, that the dimensions of a quantity expresses the essential nature of that quantity *grounds* the principle of dimensional homogeneity. That an equation must have terms of equal exponent in each basic dimension on either side follows if equations are taken not only to describe numerical equalities, but also *quantity identities*. Here Tolman assimilates the definition of derived quantity dimensions and their metaphysical constitution. That an assertion of the latter does not unproblematically follow from the latter is discussed in the literature (e.g. Johnson 2018; Skow 2017)—Tolman's conflation of definition and constitution is a target of conventionalist critique.

⁴⁸Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa suggests a strategy for saving the ontic interpretation of the dimensional symmetries—the scaling of dimensional constants so as to guarantee quantity symmetries Jalloh (Forthcoming). The introduced constant can be understood two ways: either as some real quantity, like a postulated constant of matter, or else "denote it as a product of special values of the variables occurring in the equation" (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1916b, 5). I beg off explaining this here, besides indicating that she develops this more thoroughly as the introduction of "formal variables" in Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1916a). The upshot: such an extension of the "physical' meaning of the constants" trivializes the possibility of active scale transformations and the invariance of equations under such transformations, and so "ceases to afford a criterion for distinguishing between equations which are 'physically allowable' and arbitrary equations" (Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa 1916b, 6). This deserves more exegesis and investigation than I can provide here.

⁴⁹Or rather the dimensional system for which C.G.S. is a coherent units system (see §1.3). In this respect there is no difference between the C.G.S. system and a M.K.S. system.

The metaphysical interpretation of dimensional systems make clear Tolman's reason for denying that the principle of similitude provides one. According to the principle of dimensional homogeneity force is defined and constituted by mass, length, and time, according to the formula: $[f] = MLT^{-2}$. Under the system of dimensions that would be given by the principle of similitude, force is a function only of length, $[f] = L^{-2}$. If Tolman were committed to a system of dimensions given by the principle of similitude, he would say the principle attributes force the *nature* of an inverse area. For this reason he later does not say that his principle provides a system of (ontic) dimensions, but rather is an *ansatz* which is useful in some circumstances and whose principal commitment, the possibility of miniature universes, is available for empirical (dis)confirmation, by way of the implied theory of gravity.

2.4 Tolman v. Bridgman

Tolman's *ansatz* is the target of Bridgman's critique:

If the exact form of the equations and their mode of application should turn out to be exactly identifiable with the corresponding manipulations of the theory of dimensions, then the principle of similitude must be judged not to be new, in spite of the form of statement above. I shall try to show in this note that such an identification is possible; that in so far as the principle of similitude is correct it gives no results not attainable by dimensional reasoning, and that in its universal form as stated above it cannot be correct. (Bridgman 1916, 424)⁵⁰

Bridgman's aim, then, is to show that Tolman's principle of similitude is more widely applicable than the principle of dimensional homogeneity only insofar as it produces *incorrect* results.

Bridgman diagnoses Tolman's apparent examples of the broader applicability of the principle of similitude (Stefan's law, the gas equation, etc.) by drawing attention to a special feature of the dimensional constants involved:

The principle of similitude may be applied with correct results to all those cases in which the dimensional constants have such a special form that they are not changed in numerical magnitude by the restricted change of units allowed by the principle. (Bridgman 1916, 425)

The dimensions of Stefan's constant, a, are $ML^{-1}T^{-2}\Theta^{-4}$, so we can express a as $N_aml^{-1}t^{-2}\theta^4$, where N_a is some dimensionless number and m, l, t, and θ are units of mass, length, time, and temperature, respectively. Now apply the principle of similitude:

$$a = a' = N_a x m' x l'^{-1} x^2 t'^{-2} x^{-4} \theta'^{-4} = N_a m' l'^{-1} t'^{-2} \theta'^{-4}$$

⁵⁰Where "the universal form" is the statement that the materials which constitute the universe could be used to create an empirically indistinguishable universe which differed only in size (with respect to the length scale).

The x factors cancel and the numerical value of Stefan's constant is invariably N_a . That only some such constants are invariant under dimensional scale transformations is evident in Tolman's failure to capture Newtonian Gravitation: $G = N_G M^{-1} L^3 T^{-2}$ scales with factor x^{-2} . The conclusion of Bridgman's argument is that the method of similitude requires an assumption regarding the dimensionality of constants just the same as method of dimensional homogeneity does: a user of the principle of similitude must assume that the dimensional constants which figure in the fundamental equations are such that their dimensional transformation coefficients cancel out. This assumption bears out surprisingly often: In addition Bridgman cites the gas constant, the velocity of light, and the constant of quantum action. Is there some metaphysical significance to this seeming conspiracy of the dimensional constants?

Bridgman answers in the negative, the apparent conspiracy can be explained by the dimensional structure of our *defined* unit systems. By limiting valid unit transformations to those that leave that some choice of constants are invariant, e.g. c and e in Tolman's system, a number of consistent systems of dimensions can be defined. Bridgman amplifies Buckingham's observation that the number of independent basic dimensions or units can be determined by the number of unit-invariant quantity relations, i.e. laws, we chose to accept as axiomatic (or *a priori* in the sense indicated above). The number of fundamental quantity dimensions (and so dimensional constants) is to some extent conventional. If force, for example, was to be set as an additional fundamental quantity, we would need to introduce a new dimensional constant to Newton's second law. Instead we take the law, with this would-be constant set to unity, as a unit-invariant axiom.⁵¹ Bridgman argues that we accept dimensional *definitions* not owing to some metaphysical identity but due to the frequency of the corresponding experimental fact.

Bridgman provides a helpful demonstration of the conventionality involved. I will modify his convention of using the square brackets [x] to using curly brackets $\{x\}$ denote the unitless numerical value of x (in line with contemporary standards, see JCGM 2012). Bridgman provides a description of each of the constants of nature in terms of the fundamental units (5 constants and 5 basic units):⁵²

$$G = \{G\}m^{-1}l^{3}t^{-2} = \{G'\}m'^{-1}l'^{3}t'^{-2}$$

$$c = \{c\}lt^{-1} = \{c'\}l't'^{-1}$$

$$k = \{k\}ml^{2}t^{-2}\theta^{-1} = \{k'\}m'l'^{2}t'-2\theta'-1$$

$$h = \{h\}ml^{-2}t^{-1} = \{h'\}m'l'^{-2}t'^{-1}$$

$$E = \{E\}e^{-2}ml^{-3}t^{-2} = \{E'\}e'^{-2}m'l'^{-3}t^{-2}$$

⁵¹Bridgman and Buckingham point towards Euclid for the origin of this observation. Consider the system in which area is a distinct dimension from length.

 $^{{}^{52}}G$ is the gravitational constant; c is the light constant; k is the (Boltzmann) thermodynamic constant; h is the quantum constant; E is the (Coulomb) electric force constant. The following two sets of equations are adapted from Bridgman (1916), 429.

These equations can be used to determine the value of the constants under changes of fundamental units. Or instead they can be reformulated so as to be used in order to determine the unit transformations that keep their values fixed (or changed by whatever ratio we wish to consider):

$$l'^{2} = \frac{\{h\}}{\{h'\}} \left(\frac{\{c\}}{\{c'\}}\right)^{-3} \frac{\{G\}}{\{G'\}} l^{2}$$
$$t'^{2} = \frac{\{h\}}{\{h'\}} \left(\frac{\{c\}}{\{c'\}}\right)^{-5} \frac{\{G\}}{\{G'\}} t^{2}$$
$$m'^{2} = \frac{\{h\}}{\{h'\}} \frac{\{c\}}{\{c'\}} \left(\frac{\{G\}}{\{G'\}}\right)^{-1} m^{2}$$
$$\theta'^{2} = \frac{\{h\}}{\{h'\}} \left(\frac{\{c\}}{\{c'\}}\right)^{5} \left(\frac{\{k\}}{\{k'\}}\right)^{-2} \frac{\{G\}}{\{G'\}} \theta^{2}$$
$$e'^{2} = \frac{\{h\}}{\{h'\}} \frac{\{c\}}{\{c'\}} \left(\frac{\{E\}}{\{E'\}}\right)^{-1} e^{2}$$

Tolman's transformation equations can be derived by holding all constants fixed except for G, which changes by a factor of x^{-2} . However different transformation equations can be defined by varying other constants and holding G fixed. In each of these systems *some* constant or other is the odd man out, i.e. is variant under similitude transformations. Generally speaking, if we wish to freely vary some number of the fundamental units (like Tolman does for length), we will have to vary the same number of universal constants. The indeterminancy of *which* constants are varied due to the conventional choice of *which* fundamental unit to ground our dimensional system in (i.e. a choice of alternative similitude principles) was taken by Bridgman to undermine Tolman's characterization of his principle as an empirical *ansatz* to guide the development of a novel theory of gravity. There is no more reason to hope for a new theory of *gravity* guided by this principle than a new theory of *electricity*. The constant, and so the physical theory, that "the" principle of similitude is in tension with is a matter of arbitrary choice. In other words, the principle does not yield *unique* empirical predictions—which is to be expected given Tolman's retreat to presenting the principle as only defining a formal system of dimensions (see §2.3).

Tolman presents a full-fledged metaphysical account of "measurable quantities" in his final response regarding the principle of similitude. This account is in no way reactionary, but rather is to serve a foundational purpose:

The time is already ripe for a much more comprehensive and systematic treatment of the field of mathematical physics than has hitherto been attempted, and the completion of this task would make it possible to derive all the equations of mathematical physics from a few consistent and independent postulates, and to define all the quantities occurring in these equations in terms of a small number of indefinables. The purpose of this article is to discuss from a somewhat general point of view the nature of the quantities which occur in the equations of mathematical physics and to consider a set of indefinables for

their definition. We shall thus hope to help in the preparation for that more complete systematization of mathematical physics which is undoubtedly coming. (Tolman 1917, 237)

Tolman aims to prepare the way for a generally axiomatic treatment of physics as a whole.⁵³

Tolman reintroduces his metaphysical posit by way of discussing the relation that holds between fundamental and derived quantities, which is represented by dimensional formulae:

The dimensional formula of a quantity may be regarded as a shorthand statement of the definition of that kind of quantity in terms of the kinds of quantity chosen as fundamental, and hence also as a partial statement of the "physical nature" of the quantity in question. (Tolman 1917, 242, his emphasis)⁵⁴

As basic dimensions have such a metaphysical significance, Tolman holds that the apparent necessity of five fundamental quantity dimensions (three mechanical ones, one for electromagnetism, another for thermodynamics) is due to there being "five fundamentally different kinds of 'thing'": space, time, matter, electricity, and entropy.

Beyond being sufficient to account for all known physical kinds, Tolman puts forth two further conditions on a chosen set of fundamental quantity dimensions. The fundamental quantities must be extensive—this allows for extensive methods of measurement for all derived quantities even those that are themselves intensive (consider the role of a thermometer in measuring the temperature).⁵⁵ The set of fundamental quantity dimensions must also be such that they provide an optimal level of simplicity to the system of quantities.

With all this on the table, Tolman argues that Bridgman's conventionalism is due to a confusion of quantity and unit:

The fact that it has become usual to pick out the units for derived quantities in the way indicated has sometimes led to an unfortunate confusion as to the real significance of dimensional formulae. Thus there has grown up the practice of speaking of the dimensions of a unit when what is really intended is the dimensions of the quantity involved. It certainly seems best, however, to use the dimensional formula of a quantity as a shorthand restatement of its definition in terms of the fundamental kinds of quantity.

⁵³Appropriate to the generality of his aims, Tolman begins by taking on Russell's (1903) distinction of magnitude and quantity. One might say that magnitudes *measure* quantities, i.e. there is a map from quantities to magnitudes that assigns quantities relative locations in magnitude space with sufficient structure to ground the assignment of numbers and an algebra. Generally the literature has not preserved this distinction and instead uses magnitude to refer to the size (numerical or not) of a concrete quantity (but see Tal 2021). Tolman's system, including his fundamental distinction of intensive and extensive quantities cannot be dealt with here.

⁵⁴That dimension can at most only be a partial description of the nature of a quantity is here set aside, see Lodge (1888) and Mari (2009). Tolman later recognizes this, see [redacted].

⁵⁵"In case the derived quantity has intensive rather than extensive magnitude some more or less artificial correlation of the magnitude in question with quantities having extensive magnitude will then have to be used, as has been done in the case of our ordinary temperature scale." (Tolman 1917, 248)

The dimensional formula is thus a symbol for the physical nature of the derived quantity and a recapitulation of the *necessary* relation between different kinds of quantity rather than the statement of a relation between units which we find convenient. (Tolman 1917, 249)

The dimensional relations between quantities are *necessary*, not conventional. This distinguishes quantity dimensions from unit dimensions, or dimensional systems from unit systems (see $\S1.3$). Generally speaking a dimensional system or a unit system can be used to fix the other, bey defining a coherent system of units. Non-standard dimensional systems are often defined in this way by setting a constant equal to one and eliminating one kind of unit for another, e.g. the spatialization of time *units* in relativity theory upon the adoption of the light postulate, if one takes this to be a true *elimination* of the constant c then one adopts a *dimensional* system in time and length units are equivalent.⁵⁶ Tolman rejects any such conventionalism regarding the basic quantity dimensions. For him the reduction of the time dimension to space dimensions would be the same as reducing pressure to volume on account using them to form a two dimensional graph—a well founded correlation is insufficient for a dimensional reduction, let alone the reduction of a *basic* quantity dimension.⁵⁷ By distinguishing the necessary dimensional relations of quantities from the conventional "dimensional" relations of units, Tolman takes himself to be reiterating what I am calling the ontic-representational dimension distinction he made in Tolman (1916). This confusion between the "dimensions of quantity" and "dimensions of unit" he claims may be "a contributory cause for a number of criticisms which have been made on the principle of similitude." (Tolman 1917, 251) That said, Tolman stops short of an explicit defense of his principle, and as far as I've seen, never defends or makes use of it again—at this point his work in GR would be all the more pressing, setting aside the coming quantum revolution. As I will argue in the next section, the points he makes against Bridgman's libertine conventionalism does point the way to a metaphysics of quantity dimensions, but one weaker than the quantity dimension fundamentalism that he develops over the course the debate concerning his principle of similitude.

2.5 Verdicts

As mentioned above, the failure of Tolman's principle of similitude was overdetermined. There is, however, much to learn about the foundations of dimensional analysis from the debate concerning its relation to the principle of similitude and the objectivity of ontic quantity dimensions. Here are the results we may take from each of the criticisms discussed above.

⁵⁶Physicists often talk in this manner, but it is apparent that they usually take this to only be a change in unit systems and not in dimensional systems. The "suppressed" constants return when it is time for physical interpretation (compare Rücker 1888).

⁵⁷Though Tolman is a metaphysical realist about dimension, he thinks what we take to be the number of dimensions is a manner of empirical inquiry. The special sciences, following the example of thermodynamics, may introduce new kinds of measurable quantities (e.g. economics). The reduction of the number of dimensions seemed to him impossible, but not logically so.

Buckingham correctly shows that the principle of dimensional homogeneity and the Π -theorem which follows from it can generate a broad class of symmetry transformations of which Tolman's "relativity of size" is only a special case (generated by a scale transformation of length and the fixing of the speed of light and Coulomb's law, etc.). Tolman is right to claim that the principle of similitude is the broader principle in different, methodological sense, that it can be used to derive functional equations for systems in which the dimension of the relevant constant is unknown—a situation in which the principle of dimensional homogeneity alone is useless.

Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa sharpens the criticism that Tolman's principle is merely setting up different dimensional system from the standard one embodied in the C.G.S. unit system. She argues that while such a system may be set up, Tolman has not met the conditions needed to give what is in the first instances a *unit* transformation an *ontic* interpretation—one such condition will be a change in the magnitude of the gravitational constant across the similitude transformation, a transformation she takes to be nomologically impossible. Tolman capitulates that his principle only works as setting up a representational system of units—though this may still constrain the form of future theories of gravity—and puts forward a robust, realist (what I call fundamentalist) metaphysics of dimensions.

Bridgman shows this extra domain of applicability to *not* be an argument in favor of the methodological priority of Tolman's principle of similitude, contrary to Tolman's rejoinder to Buckingham. For one, the epistemic benefit of the principle is limited as it depends on an assumption about the dimensions of the relevant constant, though not its exact dimensional formula: its dimensions must be such that it is invariant under the similitude transformation. While this turns out to generally be the case (with the notable exception of G), Bridgman shows that given the number of constants and the number of basic dimensions ("fundamental units") any principle of similitude based on the scaling of a single such basic dimension would lead to *some* constant or another being left out, depending on which laws are held to be invariant under the transformation. The similated transformations follow from this conventional choice and dimensional homogeneity (or more directly, unit invariance), and Tolman's chosen unit system fails to be empirically adequate in the case of gravity. Tolman, systematizing his response to Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa, does not fully defend the principle of similitude but aims to clarify a confusion that he takes to be behind criticisms of the principle levied by Bridgman and others. Tolman distinguishes between ontic quantity dimensions and formal unit dimensions and claims that which Bridgman's conventionalist argument depends on a confusion between the two. While unit systems are indeed conventional, dimensional systems, expressed by dimensional formulae, are supposed to be representative of the intrinsic metaphysical nature of the quantities they describe: we cannot conventionally chose the basic quantity dimensions. Insofar as Tolman retreated to a unit dimension interpretation of his principle in response to Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa's criticism, this marks a complete rejection of the ontic interpretation of the principle of similitude, but it also marks the beginning on a debate regarding the metaphysics of quantity dimensions that has largely been neglected.

3 Three Metaphysics of Quantity Dimensions

In this section I summarize the two metaphysical accounts of quantity dimensions which emerge from the early methodological debate and propose a synthesis which overcomes difficulties with both positions. As described in §1.4, fundamentalism, the metaphysics of dimensions espoused by Tolman, and conventionalism, the anti-metaphysics espoused by Bridgman, can be understood as opposite positions regarding two theses:

- (1) Quantity dimensions are substantive natural kinds.
- (2) The basis of quantity dimension space is determined by nature.

The fundamentalist accepts both theses, and the conventionalist rejects both theses. The conventionalist case against (1) lies in the fact that the use of dimensions to reason about unit transformations is sufficient to explain their usefulness and sufficient to capture all of the results of dimensional analysis. The conventionalist case against (2) relies on the symmetry in defining equations: we can just as well take f = ma to define the force dimension in terms of the dimensions of mass and acceleration as we can take it to define the mass dimension in terms of the dimensions of force and acceleration. Therefore the definition of a quantity dimensions does not say anything about its "essential nature", it pure convention which dimensions are treated as basic in the first place. Further, the conventionalist argues that we can make either reductive definitions of dimensions that eliminate basic quantity dimensions or add basic quantity dimensions from which new derivative quantity dimensions can be defined: the number of basic quantity dimensions is also determined by convention.

In order to make clearer the fundamentalist rejoinder, I divide (2) into two sub theses, yielding three fundamentalist commitments:

(1) Quantity dimensions are substantive natural kinds.

(2a) The number of and the identity of the basic quantity dimensions are determined by nature.

(2b) Relations between different quantity dimensions, as in the defining equations of derivative dimensions, are necessary and not conventional.

The conventionalist argument against (2a) is only partially successful—while there appears to be no natural constraint on *which* quantity dimensions appear as fundamental. A dimensional system for mechanics which treats force as a basic quantity *is as representationally adequate as* a dimensional system which treats mass as a basic quantity instead. However, there is a natural lower limit on the number of quantity dimensions that can adequately represent a physical system. In fact, in Tolman's rebuttal to Bridgman's conventionalism, he puts forward the essential argument in favor of the

objectivity of basic quantity dimensions: the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox. The paradox shows us that artificially reducing quantity dimensions reduces the power of the principle of dimensional homogeneity. For example, Tolman (1917, 250) shows that the dimensional analytic derivation of the equation for the centripetal force,

$$f = k \frac{mv^2}{r},$$

becomes much more indeterminate when the dimensions of length and time are equated (reducing the basic mechanical dimensions to two by making velocity (c) dimensionless):

$$f = k \frac{mv^n}{r}.$$

This is evidence that a dimensional system which collapses the length and time dimensions lacks the representational capacity to describe the centripetal force—this is a constraint set by *nature*. However, Tolman went to far in holding that this shows that the the identities of the basic quantity dimensions are objectively determined by nature; it is in fact the *number* of basic dimensions that are so determined.

3.1 The Generalized Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky Paradox: The Nature of Dimensional Explanations

In an early exposé of dimensional analysis, Rayleigh (1915) uses dimensional analysis to derive equations for a number of systems including a case of heat transfer between a rigid rod and a stream of fluid. Riabouchinsky (1915) showed that by reducing the number of dimensions involved in describing the system from four to three—by eliminating the independent dimension of temperature due to an adoption of the mechanical theory of heat—dimensional analysis results in a less determinant result. It would seem then that we have a paradox: *more* knowledge about the system, that temperature has equivalent dimension to energy, yields a *less* informative result!⁵⁸ This surprising result shows that not all dimensional formulae can be understood as reductive, and so the multiplicity of a dimensional system is not fully conventional but rather is restricted on one side by nature—the elimination of an independent, basic temperature dimension leads to an inadequate representation of the heat transfer system.

The consider a purely mechanical (and simpler) variant of the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox from Bridgman's *Dimensional Analysis*.⁵⁹ The system that we wish to describe is an *elastic* pendulum (we are only dealing with vertical motion here so this is wholly distinct from the simple pendulum discussed in §1.1): a cubic box of volume v, filled with liquid of density d, is hung from a ceiling by

⁵⁸See Palacios (1964) and Gibbings (2011) for treatments of the paradox in light of a fuller understanding of the algebra of dimensions. "Many authors believe to have made an important discovery in forming dimensional systems with the aid of an insufficient basis. To think so is akin to maintaining that the details of a scene would be better appreciated from its shadow projected on a screen, rather than by looking at it directly." Palacios (1964), 43.

⁵⁹The relevant discussion begins on Bridgman (1931), 59. I follow it closely.

3.1 THE GENERALIZED RAYLEIGH-RIABOUCHINSKY PARADOX: THE NATURE OF DIMENSIONAL EXPLANATIONS

a spring with an elastic constant k. The mass of the liquid in the box is acted on by gravity with a constant acceleration of g. We are tasked with determining the period of oscillation of the pendulum, t. First we write down the dimensional formulae for the variables that describe the system:

$$[k] = MT^{-2}$$

$$[t] = T$$

$$[v] = L^{3}$$

$$[d] = ML^{-3}$$

$$[g] = LT^{-2}.$$

Since this system is described by five variables and the mechanical dimensional system involves three basic dimensions, dimensional analysis will determine the form of two dimensionless products of powers of the dimensional quantities involved (i.e. Π -terms). To determine the forms of the Π -terms, we must solve two sets of equations for the dimensional exponents of the component terms. Each set is composed of equations for each basic dimension. Three equations and five variables means that the exponents of two variables must be arbitrarily determined. We follow Bridgman in choosing the simplest cases for each Π -term: $\Pi_1 \propto t^1 k^0$ and $\Pi_2 \propto t^0 k^1$. So the Π -terms will each have the form:

$$\Pi_1 = tv^{\alpha_1} d^{\beta_1} g^{\gamma_1}$$
$$\Pi_2 = kv^{\alpha_2} d^{\beta_2} g^{\gamma_2}$$

Now we set up the two sets of linear equations to determine exponents of zero in each basic dimension for the two Π-terms:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{M} : & 0\alpha_1 + \beta_1 + 0\gamma_1 + 0 = 0 & 0\alpha_2 + \beta_2 + 0\gamma_2 + 1 = 0 \\ \mathbf{L} : & 2\alpha_1 - 3\beta_1 + \gamma_1 + 0 = 0 & 3\alpha_2 - 3\beta_2 + \gamma_2 + 0 = 0 \\ \mathbf{T} : & 0\alpha_1 + 0\beta_1 - 2\gamma_1 + 1 = 0 & 0\alpha_2 + 0\beta_2 - \gamma_2 - 2 = 0. \end{aligned}$$

These equations yield these two solutions,

$$\alpha_1 = -\frac{1}{6} \qquad \qquad \alpha_2 = -\frac{2}{3}$$

$$\beta_1 = 0 \qquad \qquad \beta_2 = -1$$

$$\gamma_1 = \frac{1}{2} \qquad \qquad \gamma_2 = -1$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\Pi_1 = tv^{-\frac{1}{6}}g^{\frac{1}{2}}$$
$$\Pi_2 = kv^{-\frac{2}{3}}d^{-1}g^{-1}$$

The Π -theorem tells us that the system can be described by an equation of the form

$$0 = \Psi(\Pi_1, \Pi_2),$$

where Ψ is an undetermined function. This equation can be restated⁶⁰ as a solution for Π_1

$$\Pi_1 = f(\Pi_2),$$

which yields an equation for t:

$$t = v^{\frac{1}{6}}g^{-\frac{1}{2}}f\left(\frac{kv^{-\frac{2}{3}}}{dg}\right),$$

where f is some undetermined function.

Rather than define volume as a derivative dimension in terms of length we can treat it as an independent dimension (with its own fundamental unit) with a perhaps surprising result.

$$[k] = MT^{-2}$$
$$[t] = T$$
$$[v] = V$$
$$[d] = MV^{-1}$$
$$[g] = LT^{-2}$$

Five variables and four basic dimensions yields a single Π -term of the form:

$$\Pi = tk^{\alpha}v^{\beta}d^{\gamma}g^{\delta}.$$

,

We solve the set of linear equations,

$$M: \quad \alpha + \gamma = 0$$
$$L: \quad \delta = 0$$
$$T: \quad -2\alpha - 2\delta + 1 = 0$$
$$V: \quad \beta - \gamma = 0$$

 $[\]overline{}^{60}$ See Buckingham (1914), 351 and Bridgman (1931), 41.

yielding the solutions $\alpha = 1/2$, $\beta = -1/2$, $\gamma = -1/2$, and $\delta = 0$. So

$$\Pi = tk^{\frac{1}{2}}v^{-\frac{1}{2}}d^{-\frac{1}{2}}$$

and solving for t:

$$t = C\sqrt{\frac{vd}{k}},$$

where C s a dimensionless constant. This solution is consistent with *but more determinate than* the equation derived when we include the fact that volume is reducible to length *a priori* (as an axiom of geometry). Bridgman notes that rather than introduce volume as a basic dimension, we could have used the fact that the volume and the density of the liquid matters for the behavior of the system only insofar as they determine the mass of the filled box. With three dimensions and only four variables, we would have derived the equally determinate $t = C_{\sqrt{\frac{m}{k}}}$.

The framework of dimensional analysis provides a ready explanation of this phenomenon: By decreasing the number of basic dimensions but leaving the number of variables the same, Riabouchinsky raised the number of II-terms needed to describe the heat transfer system; By increasing the number of basic dimensions relative to the number of variables, Bridgman reduced the number of II-terms needed to describe elastic spring system. Practicalities aside, one may question the warrant of such moves—which the conventionalist allows as a matter of convenience and convention. As clarified in Bridgman (1931): basic dimensions may be increased by adopting further dimensional constants and basic dimensions may be reduced by the adoption of non-empirical laws defining one quantity dimension in terms of others, thereby eliminating a dimensional constant.⁶¹ Whether such manipulations are so innocent is put into question by the difference in the power of dimensional analysis depending on how the dimensional system is tuned.

Recent philosophers of science have provided accounts of how dimensional analysis provides explanations, and in doing so have attempted to eliminate any sense of "paradox" from the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky phenomena discussed above. Lange (2009) has argued that dimensional analysis provides explanations of derived laws which screen off the fundamental laws. Dimensional analysis explains certain similarity features of systems that are independent of various aspects of their constitution (and so the sometimes distinct sets of fundamental laws that govern the phenomena in question).⁶² I want to emphasize something about how his account of dimensional explanations

⁶¹"Temperature may be either chosen as an independent unit, when the gas constant will appear explicitly as a variable, or temperature may be so defined that the gas constant is always unity, and temperature has the dimensions of energy. The same procedure is not incorrect in problems not involving the gas constant in the solution. But if in this class of problem temperature is defined as equal to the kinetic energy of an atom (or more generally equal to the energy of a degree of freedom) and the gas constant is made equal to unity, the fundamental units are restricted with no compensating advantage, so that although the results are correct as far as temperature is proportional to the energy of a degree of freedom, they will not give so much information as might have been obtained by leaving the units less restricted." (Bridgman 1931, 72)

⁶²Lange considers the dimensional similarities of waves in a fluid and standing waves in a string (Lange 2009, sec. 4.) Lange also discusses the role of dimensional explanations with respect to meta-laws or symmetry principles.

3.1 THE GENERALIZED RAYLEIGH-RIABOUCHINSKY PARADOX: THE NATURE OF DIMENSIONAL EXPLANATIONS 35

applies to the generalized Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox. Derivations which include a higher ratio of basic dimensions to variables apply to a larger set of cases; they apply to systems independently of the value of the dimensional constants that link the various basic dimensions together in the laws. In the Bridgman case, treating volume as a basic dimension independent of length allows for the derived equation to apply even in non-Euclidean geometries where $v = l^3$ may not hold.⁶³ As an empirical matter, the would-be dimensional volume constant ω , where $v = \omega l^3$ and $[\omega] = VL^{-3}$, could have a value other than 1. In the thermodynamic case, it $could^{64}$ be that the value of Boltzmann's constant or the gas constant was different, such that a unit of temperature would not be equivalent to a unit of energy. In both cases, the derivation that allows for the possibility of the variation of these constant, i.e. does not treat the relevant laws as a priori, is the more explanatorily powerful as it is more general.⁶⁵ Pexton (2014) gives a different, though consistent account of how dimensional analysis explains: dimensional analysis provides *models* of systems that make apparent patterns of *modal* dependence (i.e. counterfactual) on the quantities. On Pexton's modal model theory of dimensional explanations, Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky phenomena can be accounted for by the fact that for some systems such dimensional reductions, like that of temperature to energy, are simply *irrelevant.* It is no surprise that irrelevant factors can introduce noise (in this case in the form of extra degrees of freedom) that interfere with the power of an explanation given by the model. As seen with Lange's account, there is a tradeoff between abstraction and explanatory power.

The conventionalist makes both the general explanatory power and also the differences in explanatory power depending on dimensional system (as revealed by the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox) mysterious. Surely if some choice of convention is better than another, not as a matter of what is convenient to deal with, but in its *representational capacities*, we ought question whether dimensional systems are indeed a matter of convention after all. The fundamentalist has a nicer story to tell about the explanatory and representational power of dimensional analysis: dimensions exist and some dimensional systems better describe their natures than others. However, the conventionalist critique still has some bite. Generally, the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox only shows that the *number* of basic quantity dimensions, the degrees of freedom in the dimensional system, is constrained by nature. Both practice and mathematical theory (see §3.3) give reason to believe that the basis of a dimensional system is not unique. This conventionalist constraint on our metaphysics of quantity dimensions can be seen by considering the symmetric nature of defining equations: the relation between volume and length is equally well expressed by the formulae $V = L^3$ and $L = V^{\frac{1}{3}}$. What is

⁶³This fails to hold in a very mundane case: A liter of volume was defined (by the CGPM in 1901, until 1964) as the volume occupied by a kilogram of pure water in standard conditions, rather than as a cubic decimeter, as it is currently. While the two definitions aim to define the same quantity, the correspondence is not exact, meaning the former definition requires a constant to relate the volume and length unit, and the conceptual independence of volume from length in this this definition requires that this constant be *dimensional*. See Petley (1983), 137.

⁶⁴Lange (2009) holds that this is a counterlegal. This depends on the somewhat controversial though underappreciated thesis that the values of the constants are part of the laws, e.g. nomologically necessary. See Jacobs (Forthcoming) and Jalloh (Forthcoming) for reasons why this may not be the case.

⁶⁵The explanation is powerful because it applies to more possible (or impossible) worlds; the derivation has greater modal strength.

needed is a metaphysics of dimensions that captures the objective *structure* of dimensional systems while leaving open for convention a choice of basis. Further, this structure needs to be such that it provides a foundation for the representational and explanatory success of dimensional analysis. In the next section I introduce such a metaphysics of quantity, a moderate realism, quantity dimension functionalism.

3.2 Functionalism: Best of Both Worlds?

To sum up the state of play: Even in the face of conventionalism we can accept thesis (2b) without restraint. The realist must, however, attenuate (1) and (2a). From (1) we can salvage the ontological realism of the quantity dimensions, but we must refrain from giving the quantity dimensions intrinsic natures; Quantity dimensions are rather structural features of reality.⁶⁶ From (2a) we can salvage that the *number* of basic quantity dimensions is determined by nature, otherwise our conventionally chosen dimensional system will fail to be empirically adequate or will be redundant and interfere with scientific practice. We again refrain from giving the basic quantity dimensions *identities* or *essences* that are independent of the invariant relations between them as described by the laws. This is an ontic functionalist view regarding quantity dimensions.

While I cannot here hazard a full exposition of a functionalist account of quantity dimensions, a sufficiently precise understanding of the proposal can be had by a consideration of the vector space representation of quantity dimensions. That there is an analogy, indeed an algebraic isomorphism, between quantity dimensions and vectors in a linear space. As such, we can use a vector space to *model* quantity dimensions and their relations—the invariants of this representation guide the functionalist understanding of the nature of quantity dimensions; the symmetries of this representation provide a guide to quantity symmetries.⁶⁷ I here follow the development of the vector space representation most clearly made by Corrsin (1951), Palacios (1964), and Johnson (2018).⁶⁸

3.3 Changing the Basis of Mechanical Dimension Space

Rather than give an abstract presentation of the vector space representation of quantity dimensions, I present a vector space corresponding to a familiar dimensional system, the mechanical dimensions.

⁶⁶In case this is not clear: if we take the nature of derivative dimensions to be determined by their relations to to their defining basic dimensions, the conventionality of which dimensions are basic and which are derivative makes the natures of erstwhile derivative dimensions conventional. This can be avoided if the nature of dimensions are not constituted by constructions of the intrinsic natures of the basic dimensions.

⁶⁷For general discussions of quantity symmetries see Roberts (2016) and Jalloh (Forthcoming).

⁶⁸As Palacios and Johnson point out, this representation has its roots in the approach to dimensional analysis initiated by Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa (1926)—Her method of generalized homogeneous functions seems to have first been further developed by San Juan (1947). There is also a somewhat parallel literature in mathematics that reproduces and extends some of the results discussed here: e.g. Whitney (1968a); Whitney (1968b); Tao (2012); Raposo (2018); Raposo (2019). In particular, I will note that a given dimension space is more appropriately represented by a finitely generated Abelian group, which roughly is a vector space with an unchosen basis, see Raposo (2018) for much more. A more comprehensive consideration of mathematical models of quantity dimensions will have to be postponed.

The mechanical dimensions are those dimensions which are reducible to products of powers of basic dimensions mass (M), length (L), and time (T). By representing the basic dimensions as three orthogonal basis vectors, we can represent all mechanical dimensions as vectors in the space spanned by \vec{M} , \vec{L} , and \vec{T} .

We define the "pure" dimensions by unit vectors:

$$\vec{\mathrm{M}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 0 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathrm{L}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 1 \\ 0 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathrm{T}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Derived dimensions can be represented by vectors that are linear combinations of the basis vectors, with the number in each coordinate location being the power of that quantity in the corresponding basic dimension. Some examples of derived quantity dimension vectors:

$$\vec{\mathbf{V}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\-1 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{P}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\2\\-2 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{F}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\1\\-2 \end{pmatrix},$$

where \vec{V} is the velocity dimension vector, \vec{P} is the power dimension vector, and \vec{F} is the force dimension vector.⁶⁹

Now some of my earlier remarks regarding a functionalist theory of quantity dimensions can be made more clear. First, taking the mechanical dimension space as our base, we can understand the introduction of basic quantity dimensions (e.g. temperature) as raising the dimensionality of the space. On the other hand a reduction of the space (e.g. a reductionist mechanical theory of heat or spatializing time via c) corresponds to a projection onto a subspace of lower dimensionality. Parsimony and practical use tells against the proliferation of "superabundant" bases. The strict lower limit on the multiplicity of a basis for a dimension space depends on the laws and the number of quantities (derived or basic) needed to describe the system. The use of an insufficient basis leads to a loss of information and representational capacity for the dimensional system.

What is conventional are the identities of the base vectors. This conventionality is familiar from linear algebra. Consider a system in which force replaces mass as a basis vector. The new basis:

$$\vec{\mathbf{F}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\0\\0 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{L}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{T}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\0\\1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

⁶⁹See Corrsin (1951) for a graphical representation of mechanical space, also reproduced in Johnson (2018).

This produces new dimensional formulae for (some of) the derived quantities:

$$\vec{\mathbf{V}} = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\1\\-1 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{P}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\1\\0 \end{pmatrix}; \quad \vec{\mathbf{M}} = \begin{pmatrix} 1\\-1\\2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Now the question is what is the invariance under such a transformation of bases that is supposed to be metaphysically significant? Note the invariance in the relationships between force and mass: regardless of which is treated as basic, the other scales with it by a power of 1. This means that any scale transformation, active or passive, on the mass dimension will propagate to the force quantities as well: if the masses double so will the forces, etc. This change of basis considered only transformed the mass vector among the prior base vectors and so only transforms the dimensional power of quantity vectors composed by the mass: so the coordinates of \vec{P} are affected while those of \vec{V} are not. The components of each vector will vary over the change, but the *intrinsic* geometrical properties of the vectors will remain invariant. One such intrinsic property of the vector space is the inner product. The invariance of the inner product to a change of basis means that the magnitudes and the relative angles⁷⁰ of the elements of the vector space are invariant, hence: the dependence relations between different quantity dimensions remain invariant. As these dependence relations will be symmetric, some quantity dimensions cannot be said to *ground* others, except relative to a basis, and quantity dimension symmetries⁷¹ will be tightly constrained as they will involve the transformations of all the quantity dimensions with relevant dependency relations. Such quantity dimensions symmetries define a class of dynamical symmetries—dimensional analysis is used to determine *similarity* relations, transformations under which two systems can be used as (dynamic) models of each other (see Sterrett 2009; Sterrett 2017 for details). These dependence relations therefore play a double role of identifying the quantity dimensions relative to each other and of constraining the forms of the laws. That they play the first role is determined by linear algebra; That they play the second role was already established in the discussion of dimensional analysis above and is discussed in more detail elsewhere.⁷²

⁷⁰One enticing idea that I can explore fully here is this: that the physical constants correspond to the relative angles of quantity dimension vectors. If some fundamental constant, corresponding to the angle between some fundamental dimensions, is set to 1, then two quantity dimensions collapse and there is a reduction of the order of the dimension space, as in "natural units". This is suggested by the treatment given by Raposo (2018), examples 3.8, 4.4, of such transformations.

⁷¹I.e. active dimensions scale symmetries. See Martens (2021) and Jalloh (Forthcoming) for discussion.

⁷²One might quibble here with my "constraining" language. With Campbell (1924) and Palacios (1964), one may argue that the laws constrain dimensional analysis by defining the relations between dimensional quantities. I here do not want to establish any sort of priority claim regarding the structure of the physical dimensions or the forms of the laws; they are mutually constraining and I will only claim one takes precedence over the other depending on the epistemic context.

4 Conclusion

This paper has exposited an unduly neglected debate regarding the methodological and metaphysical foundations of dimensional analysis and has evaluated the merits of the two major positions, conventionalism and fundamentalism. Both positions are found lacking: conventionalism regarding quantity dimensions fails to account for the success of dimensional analysis and the representational constraints on dimensional systems; fundamentalism fails to fit with the conventionality found in scientific practice and fails to give reason to privilege any basis over others for a dimensional system. I've set forth the basic outline of a functionalist account of quantity dimensions, wherein the empirical constraints on the number of basic quantity dimensions and the conventionality regarding which quantity dimensions are treated as basic are respected. The presentation of this position is aided by the vector space representation of dimensional systems, which makes clear the isomorphism of different dimensional bases and makes clear the information loss associated with insufficient bases (as realized in the Rayleigh-Riabouchinsky paradox). The metaphysical residue that the functionalist is realist about are the symmetric dependency relations between quantity dimensions, which correspond to the dimensional forms of the laws and so encode *metaphysically robust* scaling relations. The account of functionalism given here is incomplete, my current description of the invariants of a dimensional space is not fully satisfying, and a complete story must say something about the constants, the number of which is correlated with the order of the dimensional system.⁷³ While the nature of the constants and their relation with the laws has been given some limited attention⁷⁴ a full philosophical account will do well to consider the vector representation of quantity dimensions presented here and its relation to the nomological structure of the physical world.

⁷³It is well noted in the literature that the addition or elimination of a basic quantity dimension requires the introduction or elimination of a dimensional constant in order to make coherent laws involving that quantity and the other quantities in the system (see Bridgman 1931; Johnson 2018; Gibbings 2011).

⁷⁴See Dahan (2020); Johnson (2018); Jalloh (Forthcoming).

References

- Abraham, Henri. 1933. "A Propos Des Unités Magnétiques." In Systems of Electrical and Magnetic Units, 8–38. Bulletin of the National Research Council 93. Washington D.C.: The National Research Council of the National Academy of Aciences.
- Bell, John S. 1976. "How to Teach Special Relativity." Progress in Scientific Culture 1 (2).
- Berberan-Santos, Mario N, and Lionello Pogliani. 1999. "Two Alternative Derivations of Bridgman's Theorem." Journal of Mathematical Chemistry 26: 255–61. https://doi.org/10.1023/A: 1019102415633.
- Bridgman, Percy W. 1916. "Tolman's Principle of Similitude." *Physical Review* 8 (4): 423–31. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.8.423.
- ——. 1926. "CXX. Dimensional Analysis Again." The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science 2 (12): 1263–66. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786442608564160.
 ——. 1931. Dimensional Analysis. Revised. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Brown, Harvey R., and Oliver Pooley. 1999. "The Origins of the Spacetime Metric: Bell's Lorentzian Pedagogy and Its Significance in General Relativity." In *Physics Meets Philosophy at the Plank Scale*, edited by Craig Callender and Nick Huggett, 256–72. Cambridge University Press.
- Buckingham, Edgar. 1914. "Physically Similar Systems." Journal of the Washington Academy of Sciences 4 (13): 347–53.
- Campbell, Norman. 1924. "XL. Dimensional Analysis." The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science 47 (279): 481–94. https://doi.org/10.1080/1478 6442408634384.
- ——. 1926. "CIII. Dimensional Analysis." The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science 1 (5): 1145–51. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786442608633715.
- Corrsin, Stanley. 1951. "A Simple Geometrical Proof of Buckingham's π-Theorem." American Journal of Physics 19 (3): 180–81. https://doi.org/10.1119/1.1932754.
- Dahan, Orli. 2020. "Physical Constants as Identifiers of Modern Universal Laws of Nature." Organon F 27 (3): 325–45. https://doi.org/10.31577/orgf.2020.27303.
- De Clark, Sybil Gertrude. 2017. "Qualitative Vs Quantitative Conceptions of Homogeneity in Nineteenth Century Dimensional Analysis." Annals of Science 74 (4): 299–325. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00033790.2017.1372519.
- Ehrenfest-Afanassjewa, T. 1916a. "Der Dimensionsbegriff und der analytische Bau physikalischer Gleichungen." *Mathematische Annalen* 77 (2): 259–76. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01456903.
- ——. 1916b. "On Mr. R. C. Tolman's "Principle of Similitude."." *Physical Review* 8 (1): 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.8.1.
- ———. 1926. "XVII. Dimensional Analysis Viewed from the Standpoint of the Theory of Similitudes." The London, Edinburgh, and Dublin Philosophical Magazine and Journal of Science 1 (1): 257–72. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786442608633625.

- Fourier, J. 1878. *The Analytic Theory of Heat*. Translated by A Freeman. London: Cambridge University Press.
- Gibbings, J. C. 1974. "Dimensional Analysis Applied to Experimentation." In *The Experimental Method: A Text for Students of Engineering and Science*, edited by R. K. Penny, 21–33. London: Longman Group Limited.
- ———. 1982. "A Logic of Dimensional Analysis." Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General 15 (7): 1991–2002. https://doi.org/10.1088/0305-4470/15/7/011.
- ——. 2011. Dimensional Analysis. London: Springer.
- Goldberg, Stanley. 1984. Understanding Relativity. Boston, MA: Birkhäuser. https://doi.org/10.1 007/978-1-4684-6732-1.
 - ——. 1987. "Putting New Wine in Old Bottles." In *The Comparative Reception of Relativity*, edited by Robert S. Cohen and Thomas F. Glick, 103:1–26. Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-3875-5_1.
- Grozier, Jim. 2020. "Should Physical Laws Be Unit-Invariant?" Studies in History and Philosophy of Science Part A 80 (April): 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.shpsa.2018.12.009.
- Henne, Céline. 2023. "Framed and Framing Inquiry: A Pragmatist Proposal." Synthese 201 (2): 60. https://doi.org/gr4ws3.
- Jacobs, Caspar. Forthcoming. "The Nature of a Constant of Nature: The Case of G." *Philosophy of Science*, Forthcoming.
- Jalloh, Mahmoud. Forthcoming. "The П-Theorem as a Guide to Quantity Symmetries and the Argument Against Absolutism." In Oxford Studies in Metaphysics, edited by Karen Bennett and Dean W. Zimmerman. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- JCGM. 2012. "International Vocabulary of Metrology Basic and General Concepts and Associated Terms (VIM), Third Edition." Joint Committee for Guides in Metrology.
- Johnson, Peter. 2018. The Constants of Nature: A Realist Account. New York, Oxford: Routledge.
- Kevles, Daniel J. 1995. The Physicists: The History of a Scientific Community in Modern America. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Lange, Marc. 2009. "Dimensional Explanations." Noûs 43 (3): 742–75. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.14 68-0068.2009.00726.x.
- Lewis, David. 1983. "New Work for a Theory of Universals." Australasian Journal of Philosophy 61 (4): 343–77. https://doi.org/10.1080/00048408312341131.
- Lewis, Gilbert N., and Richard C. Tolman. 1909. "The Principle of Relativity, and Non-Newtonian Mechanics." Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences 44 (25): 711–24. https: //doi.org/10.2307/20022495.
- Lodge, A. 1888. "The Multiplication and Division of Concrete Quantities 1." *Nature* 38 (977): 281–83. https://doi.org/bf632b.
- Mari, Luca. 2009. "On (Kinds of) Quantities." *Metrologia* 46 (3): L11–15. https://doi.org/10.1088/0026-1394/46/3/N01.

- Martens, Niels C. M. 2021. "The (Un)detectability of Absolute Newtonian Masses." Synthese 198 (3): 2511–50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11229-019-02229-2.
- Maxwell, James, C. 2002. "On Dimensions." In The Scientific Letters and Papers of James Clerk Maxwell: Volume III 1874-1879, edited by P. M. Harman, 517–20. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Nordström, Gunnar. 1915. "R. C. Tolmans "Prinzip Der Ähnlichkeit" Und Die Gravitation." Öfversigt Af Finska Vetenskaps-Societetens Förhandlingar 57.
- Palacios, Julio. 1964. Dimensional Analysis. Translated by Peter Lee and L. Roth. London; New York: Macmillan; St. Martin's Press.
- Petley, B. W. 1983. "The Significance of the Fundamental Constants." In Quantum Metrology and Fundamental Physical Constants, edited by Paul H. Cutler and Amand A. Lucas, 333–51. NATO Advanced Science Institutes Series. Boston, MA: Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-2145-1_17.
- Pexton, Mark. 2014. "How Dimensional Analysis Can Explain." Synthese 191 (10): 2333–51. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11229-014-0401-x.
- Pobedrya, B. E., and D. V. Georgievskii. 2006. "On the Proof of the П-theorem in Dimension Theory." Russian Journal of Mathematical Physics 13 (4): 431–37. https://doi.org/10.1134/S106 1920806040066.
- Porta Mana, P. G. L. 2021. "Dimensional Analysis in Relativity and in Differential Geometry." *European Journal of Physics* 42 (4): 045601. https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6404/aba90b.
- Quine, W. V. 1951. "Main Trends in Recent Philosophy: Two Dogmas of Empiricism." The Philosophical Review 60 (1): 20. https://doi.org/10.2307/2181906.
- Raposo, Álvaro P. 2018. "The Algebraic Structure of Quantity Calculus." Measurement Science Review 18 (4): 147–57. https://doi.org/10.1515/msr-2017-0021.
- Rayleigh. 1915. "The Principle of Similitude." *Nature* 95 (2368): 66–68. https://doi.org/10.1038/09 5066c0.
- Riabouchinsky, D. 1915. "The Principle of Similitude." *Nature* 95 (2387): 591–91. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/095591c0.
- Roberts, John. 2016. "A Case for Comparativism about Physical Quantities." Unpublished Manuscript.
- Roche, John, J. 1998. *The Mathematics of Measurement: A Critical History*. London: The Althone Press.
- Rücker, A. W. 1888. "On the Suppressed Dimensions of Physical Quantities." Proceedings of the Physical Society of London 10 (1): 37–50. https://doi.org/20021219041303.
- Russell, Bertrand. 1903. The Principles of Mathematics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Sagi, Gil. 2021. "Logic as a Methodological Discipline." Synthese 199 (3): 9725–49. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11229-021-03223-3.
- San Juan, R. 1947. *Teoría de las magnitudes físicas y sus fundamentos algebraicos*. Madrid: Real Academia de Ciencias.
- Semay, Claude, and Cintia T. Willemyns. 2021. "Do Bras and Kets Have Dimensions?" European Journal of Physics 42 (2): 025404. https://doi.org/10.1088/1361-6404/abbab1.
- Sider, Theodore. 2011. Writing the Book of the World. Oxford : New York: Clarenson Press ; Oxford University Press.
- Skow, Bradford. 2017. "The Metaphysics of Quantities and Their Dimensions." In Oxford Studies in Metaphysics, edited by Karen Bennett and Dean W. Zimmerman, 10:171–98. Oxford University Press.

Sterrett, Susan G. 2009. "Similarity and Dimensional Analysis." In Philosophy of Technology and Engineering Sciences, 799–823. Elsevier. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-51667-1.50033-1.
2017. "Physically Similar Systems: A History of the Concept." In Springer Handbook of Model-Based Science, edited by Lorenzo Magnani and Tommaso Wayne Bertolotti, 377–412. Dordrecht Heidelberg London New York: Springer.

- ———. 2021. "Dimensions." In *The Routledge Companion to Philosophy of Physics*, edited by Eleanor Knox and Alistair Wilson, 666–78. London: Routledge.
- Tal, Eran. 2021. "Two Myths of Representational Measurement." *Perspectives on Science* 29 (6): 701–41. https://doi.org/10.1162/posc_a_00391.
- Tao, Terrence. 2012. "A Mathematical Formalisation of Dimensional Analysis."
- Tolman, Richard C. 1914a. "The Principle of Similitude." *Physical Review* 3 (4): 244–55. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.3.244.
 - —. 1914b. "The Specific Heat of Solids and the Principle of Similitude." *Physical Review* 4 (2): 145–53. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.4.145.
 - —. 1915. "The Principle of Similitude and the Principle of Dimensional Homogeneity." *Physical Review* 6 (3): 219–33.
- ——. 1916. "Note on the Homogeneity of Physical Equations." *Physical Review* 8–11 (1): 8. https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.8.8.
 - ——. 1917. "The Measurable Quantities of Physics." *Physical Review* 9 (3): 237–53.
- Uffink, Jos, Giovanni Valente, Charlotte Werndl, and Lena Zuchowski, eds. 2021. The Legacy of Tatjana Afanassjewa: Philosophical Insights from the Work of an Original Physicist and Mathematician. Women in the History of Philosophy and Sciences. Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-47971-8.
- Walter, Maila L. 1990. Science and Cultural Crisis: An Intellectual Biography of Percy Williams Bridgman (1882-1961). Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Whitney, Hassler. 1968a. "The Mathematics of Physical Quantities: Part I: Mathematical Models for Measurement." The American Mathematical Monthly 75 (2): 115–38. https://doi.org/10.230

7/2315883.

—. 1968b. "The Mathematics of Physical Quantities: Part II: Quantity Structures and Dimensional Analysis." *The American Mathematical Monthly* 75 (3): 227–56. https://doi.org/10.2307/2314953.

Wolff, J. E. 2020. The Metaphysics of Quantities. Oxford: Oxford University Press.